# **CASE LAW UPDATE DAVID A. WEATHERBIE**, Dallas Cramer Weatherbie Richardson Oliver LLP dweatherbie@cwrolaw.com **Houston Bar Association Real Estate Section** June 15, 2022

#### CASE UPDATE

## DAVID A. WEATHERBIE CRAMER WEATHERBIE RICHARDSON OLIVER LLP DALLAS, TEXAS

The case selection for this episode of Case Law Update, like all of them in the past, is very arbitrary. If a case is not mentioned, it is completely the author's fault. Cases are included through 639 S.W.3d and Supreme Court opinions released through May 27, 2022.

The Texas Property Code and the other various Texas Codes are referred to by their respective names. The references to various statutes and codes used throughout this presentation are based upon the cases in which they arise. You should refer to the case, rather than to my summary, and to the statute or code in question, to determine whether there have been any amendments that might affect the outcome of any issue.

A number of other terms, such as Bankruptcy Code, UCC, DTPA, and the like, should have a meaning that is intuitively understood by the reader, but, in any case, again refer to the statutes or cases as presented in the cases in which they arise.

Case Law Updates dating back to 2009 are posted on my firm's website, cwrolaw.com. Most are also posted on reptl.org as well.

Case Law Update ii

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I MORTGAGES AND FORECLOSURES	1
PART II ARTICLE 9 SECURITY INTERESTS	1
PART III PROMISSORY NOTES	2
PART IV LEASES AND EVICTIONS	6
PART V DEEDS AND CONVEYANCES	. 12
PART VI VENDOR AND PURCHASER	. 17
PART VII EASEMENTS	. 22
PART VIII PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATIONS AND RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS	. 25
PART IX ADVERSE POSSESSION, QUIET TITLE, TITLE DIPUTES, PARTITION	. 29
PART X CONDEMNATION	. 36
PART XI TAXATION	. 42
PART XII BROKERS	. 45
PART XIII PARTNERSHIPS	. 46
PART XIV EXECUTION OF DOCUMENTS	. 46
PART XV ZONING AND LAND USE PLANNING	. 47
PART XVI CONSTRUCTION ISSUES	. 50

#### PART I MORTGAGES AND FORECLOSURES

Citibank N.A., Trustee v. Pechua, 624 S.W.3d 633 (Tex.App.—Houston 14<sup>th</sup> 2021, pet. pending). A secured lender must bring suit to foreclose on a real property lien "not later than four years after the day the cause of action accrues. Civil Practice & Remedies Code § 16.035(a). As a general rule, the accrual date is the maturity date of the note, rather than the date of a borrower's default. If, as here, the security instrument contains an optional acceleration clause, the cause of action accrues when the lender exercises its option to accelerate the maturity date of the note. Once a lender has accelerated the maturity date of the note, the lender can restore the original maturity date and therefore reset the running of limitations by abandoning the acceleration as though it never happened. Abandonment is based on the concept of waiver and requires proof that the party has an existing right, has actual knowledge of the right, and intends to relinquish the right or engages in intentional conduct inconsistent with the right. Intent is the critical element, and its manifestation must be unequivocal.

best means of achieving The an abandonment is through written notice of rescission. But that method is not exclusive. Abandonment can also be accomplished through an agreement between the parties, through other joint actions, or through unequivocal, unilateral conduct of the lender. For example, abandonment occurs when the installment borrower resumes making payments after an event of default and the lender accepts those payments without exacting any remedies available to it despite a previously declared acceleration. Whether a lender has abandoned an acceleration is generally a question of fact, but when the facts are admitted or clearly established, abandonment may be determined as a matter of law.

In this case, the borrower had filed several bankruptcies. The Bank argued that the bankruptcies tolled the running of limitations.

The bankruptcy law itself does not provide for the tolling of applicable state time limits but only provides for some deadlines to be extended by 30 days. By its express terms, 11 U.S.C. § 108(c) tolls no time limits, but provides only for some deadlines to be extended for 30 days after notice of the termination of a bankruptcy stay. Beyond this, a time period may be further suspended only if mandated by other federal or state law incorporated through section 108(c).

Although neither the Houston 14<sup>th</sup> nor the Texas Supreme Court have expressly addressed the issue in a published, precedential opinion, several courts of appeal and the Fifth Circuit have concluded that tolling principles of Texas common law are incorporated through section 108(c) such that filing for bankruptcy tolls the running of limitations. This is because under Texas common law, where a person is prevented from exercising his legal remedy by the pendency of legal proceedings, the time during which he is thus prevented should not be counted against him in determining whether limitations have barred his right. Here, the court joined the line of cases it cited and held that the borrower's bankruptcies tolled the running of the statute of limitations.

### PART II ARTICLE 9 SECURITY INTERESTS

Airpro Mobile Air, LLC v. Prosperity Bank, 631 S.W.3d 346 (Tex.App.—Dallas 2020, pet. denied). Airpro borrowed a loan from the Bank, secured by all of its assets. It later rented premises from the Landlord. When Airpro failed to pay rent, the Landlord locked it out of the premises and Airpro's assets remained locked inside.

Airpro later defaulted on its loan with the Bank, so the Bank sought to foreclose on the collateral. The Landlord, however, maintained it had a superior lien on the collateral and denied the Bank possession of and unfettered access to it. The Bank then sued the Landlord for possession of the collateral and conversion. While the Bank's suit against the Landlord was pending, the Bank sold the collateral by private sale to Phoenix, the only bidder, for \$17,500. A year later, the Bank and Landlord settled and the Bank then sued Airpro for the deficiency. Airpro countered that the collateral's sale was commercially unreasonable. The trial court entered judgment for the Bank.

Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code provides that a secured creditor may repossess collateral after default, dispose of it, and then sue for any deficiency that remains after proceeds from the collateral are applied to the debt. To recover a deficiency, however, a secured creditor must prove that it acted in a "commercially reasonable manner" regarding every aspect of the collateral's disposition.

Although commercial reasonableness is not precisely defined in Article 9, courts consider many non-exclusive factors when analyzing the commercial reasonableness of a disposition, including whether the secured party endeavored to obtain the best price possible; whether the collateral was sold in bulk or piecemeal; whether it was sold via private sale or public sale; whether it was available for inspection before the sale: whether it was sold at a propitious time; whether the expenses incurred during the sale were reasonable and necessary; whether the sale was advertised; whether multiple bids were received; what state the collateral was in; and where the sale was conducted. As these factors imply, commercial reasonableness is a fact-based inquiry that requires a balance of Article 9's two competing policies: (1) protecting debtors against creditor dishonesty and (2) minimizing interference in

honest dispositions. The court examined the evidence and determined that the Bank had made commercially reasonable efforts to dispose of the collateral and that the sale price of \$17,500 was commercially reasonable.

Airpor contended that the trial court considered the Landlord's improperly interference in determining whether the disposition was commercially reasonable. Specifically, Airpro argues the Bank failed to present any authority suggesting the Landlord's interference excused the Bank from conducting a commercially reasonable sale. The court did not construe this to be the Bank's argument at trial. At trial, the Bank argued its efforts to dispose of the collateral were commercially reasonable under the circumstances, given the Landlord's repeated interference. At no time did the Bank argue it was excused from conducting a commercially reasonable sale. Indeed, for the Bank to recover a deficiency, the disposition must have been commercially reasonable.

The court also rejected Airpro's contention that the time of the sale was unreasonable because the Bank sold the collateral to Phoenix while Bank's suit against the Landlord was still pending. The Bank sold the collateral to Phoenix on May 23, 2017 and settled its lawsuit with the Landlord on June 8, 2018. The court concluded that selling the collateral a year before the lawsuit settled was reasonable under the circumstances, particularly given that a substantial portion of the collateral was already obsolete at the time of sale.

#### PART III PROMISSORY NOTES

Angel v. Tauch, No. 19-0793 (Tex. Jan. 14, 2022). The Bank held a \$4.6 million judgment against Tauch, which the bank purportedly offered to settle for \$2 million while admonishing Tauch that he needed to act

"quickly" because the bank would "likely be look[ing] at other collection alternatives." Two days later, the Bank executed an agreement assigning the judgment to another of Tauch's creditors, the Gobsmack Gift Trust, for collection.

immediately Almost thereafter, the trusassignee's attorney emailed Tauch's attorney, notifying him about the assignment and demanding payment in full on the judgment. At Tauch's request, the assignee's attorney forwarded a copy of the assignment agreement, which bore a stated effective date of the following day. On receipt of the assignment agreement, Tauch promptly emailed the bank to accept the settlement offer.

The bank and the trust rejected Tauch's assertion that a binding contract to settle the debt had been formed by his acceptance before the assignment agreement's effective date. Cross actions for declaratory and other relief ensued, and on cross motions for summary judgment, the trial court held that any offer was revoked on Tauch's receipt of the assignment agreement. The court of appeals reversed in a split decision, holding that the assignment did not render the bank unable to go forward with the offer at the time of acceptance because its stated effective date was the following day. The dissent opined that the effective date was immaterial because precedent set the standard for an implied revocation as requiring only "some act inconsistent with the offer," not an act precluding the offer from materializing into a contract.

The Supreme Court reversed and rendered judgment that no contract to settle the debt was formed. More than 75 years ago, in *Antwine* v. *Reed*, the Court held that an offer could be revoked without express words of revocation, so long as the offeree had knowledge that the offeror had acted inconsistently with the offer. 199 S.W.2d 482, 485 (Tex. 1947). *Antwine* was

the first and last time the Court applied the doctrine. Because *Antwine* involved a land transaction and information communicated to the offeree by the offeror's agent, the parties disputed whether other types of offers can be impliedly revoked and whether the doctrine is applicable when the offeree learns about the offeror's inconsistent action indirectly rather than directly from the offeror or its agent.

The Court held that the doctrine is not constrained to land transactions and the touchstone is inconsistent action manifesting the offeror's unwillingness to enter the proposed bargain. The assignment agreement's effective date did not preclude its execution from manifesting the bank's unwillingness to enter the settlement. The dispositive issue is not the offeror's ability to enter the proposed bargain but continued willingness to do so, and assigning the judgment for collection was inconsistent with an intent to release the judgment. Tauch's receipt of the assignment agreement was sufficiently reliable information about the bank's action to effectuate a revocation of the settlement offer.

GRCDallasHomes LLC v. Caldwell, 619 S.W.3d 301 (Tex.App.—Ft. Worth 2021, pet. denied). GRC was in the business of flipping houses. Caldwell agreed to loan GRC \$317,000 for purposes of a house-flipping project at 7413 Waters Edge in The Colony. GRC executed a promissory note in Caldwell's favor, which was purportedly secured by the Waters Edge property. According to the note, GRC would handle renovations, and the two sides would split profits for the deal pursuant to a formula. The note provided that GRC would repay the principal in July 2016 and that in the event of a default, Caldwell "shall retain property as payment." However, within a week, the Waters Edge deal was abandoned, and they agreed to use Caldwell's money to invest in two other properties instead. Those properties were sold, but Caldwell didn't ask for his money back but allowed GRC to invest in other projects. Caldwell loaned GRC some additional funds.

At one point, Caldwell demanded repayment. GRC said the money was gone. GRC offered to give Caldwell various properties to satisfy the debt, but Caldwell declined and filed suit. GRC counterclaimed for a declaratory judgment that the note was nonrecourse in light of the clause which provided that Caldwell "shall retain property as payment" in the event of default, such that Caldwell's only remedy was to take the Waters Edge property to satisfy any judgment debt.

At trial, the jury found that GRC had an agreement with Caldwell but did not breach it. However, the jury found that GRC held \$563,000 that in equity and good conscience belonged to Caldwell. Based on this verdict, the trial court rendered judgment in Caldwell's favor for money had and received. The trial court ruled that GRC's declaratory-judgment claim was moot in light of the jury's verdict.

On appeal, GRC argued that the note purports to be secured by the deed for the Waters Edge property and provides that if GRC defaulted on the note, then Caldwell "shall retain property as payment." GRC contends that the word "property" must refer to the Waters Edge property since it is the only property mentioned in the note. According to GRC, the effect of this clause is that Caldwell's only remedy for any suit arising from the note is to retain the Waters Edge property as sole satisfaction for any judgment debt.

But the note says that Caldwell "shall retain property," not "the property at 7413 Waters Edge" or even "the property," and thus it is not clear what property Caldwell would be retaining as payment. Moreover, there was evidence at trial that GRC did not own the Waters Edge property when the note was

executed, which casts doubt on GRC's ability to grant a security interest in the property.

Even setting those complications aside, the court disagreed that the clause in question limits Caldwell's recourse. It said that the clause providing that Caldwell "shall retain property as payment" does not mean either that the note was nonrecourse or that retaining the Waters Edge property was Caldwell's exclusive remedy.

A nonrecourse note has the effect of making a note payable out of a particular fund or source, namely, the proceeds of the sale of the collateral securing the note, Under a nonrecourse note, the maker does not personally guarantee repayment of the note and will, thus, have no personal liability. If the maker of a nonrecourse note elects not to repay the note, he is not exposed to any personal liability, but he instead takes the risk that the collateral securing the note will be lost if the noteholder decides to enforce its security interest in the collateral.

A closely related family of contractual terms are those that provide exclusive remedies, limiting one party's recourse against another to certain forms of relief. Remedies provided for in a contract may be permissive or exclusive. The mere fact that the contract provides a party with a particular remedy does not, of course, necessarily mean that such remedy is exclusive. A construction that renders the specified remedy exclusive should not be made unless the intent of the parties that it be exclusive is clearly indicated or declared. An intent to provide an exclusive remedy may be clearly indicated with terms stating that the remedy is the "only," "sole," or "sole and exclusive" remedy. Or, in the case of nonrecourse loans, the contract might accomplish a similar effect by providing that a party "shall look solely to" a given source of payment to satisfy the debt,6 that the party's "sole" or "only recourse" is a given source of payment, or that a party shall have no "personal liability" on the note.

In the absence of such limiting terms or some other language which displaces the remedies that might otherwise be available, courts uniformly hold that a party may pursue any remedy that the law affords in addition to the remedies provided in the contract.

The phrase in question here—that Caldwell "shall retain property as payment"—lacks any indication that this solution is Caldwell's only, sole, or exclusive remedy, that Caldwell has no other recourse, that Caldwell shall look solely to the property for payment, or that GRC is not otherwise liable on the note. In the absence of any limiting language, the court would not agree that the note is nonrecourse or exclusive in its remedies. There is nothing about this clause that bars Caldwell from pursuing any form of liability that law or contract might provide against GRC.

Silverio v. Silverio, 625 S.W.3d 680 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, no pet.). Franklin and Tiffany got divorced. Franklin claimed that Tiffany had agreed to execute a promissory note for money she owed him for expenses incurred during the marriage. Franklin had his lawyer send Tiffany a letter demanding payment of the note, then filed this lawsuit. Tiffany denied signing a note. She claimed to have no knowledge of any purported note until she received the letter from the lawyer. After she received the demand letter, she went to the police.

The trial court entered judgment in favor of Tiffany. The judgment recited that the note in question was not valid. On appeal, Franklin contended that the "invalidity" of a promissory note is not a valid legal concept under Texas law. The court disagreed.

Franklin argues that the concept of "validity" is not a meaningful finding of fact or conclusion of law under Section 3.104 of the

Texas Business and Commerce Code. But the court noted that it has previously recognized the validity of a promissory note as a basis for upholding a judgment.

The court focused its analysis on the essential element of whether the alleged maker signed the note. The validity of the signature on the note must be proved by the person claiming validity if validity is denied in the pleadings. Franklin limited his argument to there being "no evidence of probative force" to support the "invalid" note finding as it was not a valid legal concept. But Tiffany countered that more than a scintilla of evidence supported the trial court's implied findings that she did not sign the note and Franklin did not conclusively establish his right to recover on the unsecured note as a matter of law. The court agreed with Tiffany.

At trial, Franklin had the burden of proof to establish the note in question was signed by Tiffany, that he was the legal owner and holder of the note, and that a certain balance was owed on the note. Franklin presented purported proof of the note; and he testified that the note indicated that he and Tiffany had an agreement that she owed a principal amount due of \$36,921.18, that monthly payments of \$336 were to be made, and that interest would be due if the note remained unpaid. He further testified that Tiffany signed the note in his presence.

Tiffany, however, testified that she did not agree to pay Franklin any money, there was never an agreement to enter a promissory note, and the signature on the alleged promissory note was not her signature. Tiffany also testified she had never seen the alleged promissory note before she received the letter from Franklin's attorney demanding payment; and that neither the purported note nor Franklin's claim that she owed him money was ever brought up during their divorce proceedings. Based on the evidence and the trial court's resolution of the conflicts in testimony, the court held there was

sufficient evidence to support the finding that Tiffany did not sign the note.

#### PART IV LEASES AND EVICTIONS

Muzquiz v. Para Todos, Inc., 624 S.W.3d 263 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, pet. pending). Para Todos rented a restaurant space from Grimaldo when she was 80 years old. The lease was prepared by Para Todos, as the lessee. Grimaldo died and Muzquiz inherited the property from her. The term of the lease commenced June 1, 2003 and "shall be perpetual and terminable at Lessee's sole discretion upon thirty days written notice to Lessor."

Muzquiz, now the lessor, attempted to terminate the lease and renegotiate with the lessee. The lessee refused, so Muzquiz brought this suit. The trial court ruled in favor of the lessee, holding that the parties intended to create a lease with a right of perpetual renewal, that the lease language did not create a tenancy at will, and that Muzquiz failed to meet his burden to prove unconscionability or the lease violated public policy.

Muzquiz asserts the "undisputed rule" is perpetual leases are unenforceable. However, the court's review of Texas law finds leases which renew in perpetuity are disfavored but upheld when a lease's language clearly indicates the parties' intent to create such an obligation. On the other hand, leases with a perpetual term are not, per se, unenforceable. Rather, leases with indefinite initial terms are treated as terminable at will by either party. The question was whether this lease's term indefinite or is it a term which renews in perpetuity?

Muzquiz contends there can be no logical interpretation of the lease language other than finding it creates a perpetual term and thus a terminable-at-will agreement. Para Todos counters the lease's explicit perpetual term evidences the parties' unambiguous intent to create a perpetual lease. It claims the unambiguous language regarding the perpetual lease term, coupled with the lease's requirement for Para Todos to use the property as a restaurant or any other legal purpose it chooses, constitutes an ascertainable date for termination of the perpetuity and accordingly should be enforced. Para Todos also argues the lease should be enforced as a periodic tenancy terminable solely at the will of the lessee.

The court held that the lease language created a tenancy at will. The paragraph heading is entitled "TERM." The lease explicitly states "the term of this lease shall commence . . . June 1, 2003 and shall be perpetual." The lease does not address renewals or the term of the lease other than what is found in this paragraph. The lease, as written, is only terminable by Para Todos, at their sole discretion, with no right of termination by Muzquiz. Further, Para Todos may continue their occupancy "in perpetuity" so long as they continuously occupy, use the premises as a restaurant, or any other lawful purpose they desire. In addition, Para Todos, under the lease, secured the right to assign the lease or sublet without the prior consent of Muzquiz. The lease did not provide for any increase in the term rental for the premises from its inception in 2003. Under the lease, Muzquiz is responsible for the maintenance of all external walls, roof and front parking lot; required to maintain insurance policies for loss or damage by fire; and could transfer his rights and obligations in the Building and the lease. Muzquiz also paid the real property taxes.

The court held that the parties did not intend to create a lease with an initial fixed term and a right of perpetual renewal. The lease expressly states the term is "perpetual" and makes no reference to a right of renewal. The lease does not describe a term with a definite end date nor does it require a particular use of the premises the cessation of which would end the lease term.

Considering the lease explicitly contains an indefinite perpetual initial lease term with no defined end date nor any requirement tying the cessation of the lease to a specific use of the property, court held that the trial court erred in determining the parties intended to create a lease with a right of perpetual renewal and in finding the lease was not terminable at will by either party.

Alanis v. Wells Fargo Bank National Association, Trustee, 616 S.W.3d 1 (Tex.App.—San Antonio 2020, pet. denied). Wells Fargo sent a 3-day Notice to Vacate Prior to Filing Unlawful Entry and Detainer-Residential cause of action against Alanis. Wells Fargo sent the notice to the Property's address via certified mail, return receipt requested and First Class Mail. The First Class Mail notice did not provide a proof of receipt. The notice sent by certified mail was delivered on November 5, 2018, at 12:40 p.m.

The same day, at 10:09 a.m., Wells Fargo filed in the justice court a suit to evict Alanis and all other occupants of the Property. After a bench trial, the justice court awarded Wells Fargo possession of the Property. Alanis appealed to the county court at law for a trial de novo-arguing that the justice court lacked jurisdiction in the case. After the county court at law denied Alanis's plea to the jurisdiction, Wells Fargo filed a motion for a traditional summary judgment, and Alanis timely filed a response. The county court at law found that it had jurisdiction over the parties and the subject matter of the forcible detainer action and that, based on the evidence, Wells Fargo was entitled to judgment as a matter of law. The county court at law also issued a writ of possession in favor of Wells Fargo.

On appeal Alanis claimed the county court at law erred in granting Wells Fargo's motion for summary judgment because Wells Fargo failed to provide Alanis with the three-day statutory notice to vacate and, therefore, both the justice court and the county court lacked jurisdiction.

For Alanis's jurisdictional challenges, both parties assume that failure to give a statutorily mandated pre-suit notice is jurisdictional. The court would not make that assumption. Before it addressed the parties' notice arguments, it had to first determine whether the statutory notice requirement in a forcible detainer action is jurisdictional.

Unless a statute provides otherwise, a failure to provide statutory notice to a party will not deprive a court of subject matter jurisdiction. The court began with the presumption that the legislature did not intend to make the provision jurisdictional. The right of a plaintiff to maintain a suit, while frequently treated as going to the question of jurisdiction, has been said to go in reality to the right of the plaintiff to relief rather than to the jurisdiction of the court to afford it.

In determining whether a statute's requirements are jurisdictional, the court applied statutory construction principles. The court considered the statutory language, its purposes, and the consequences of each interpretation.

Property Code § 24.005(b) provides that the landlord must give the tenant at least three days' written notice to vacate before the landlord files a forcible detainer suit unless the parties have contracted for a shorter or longer notice period in a written lease or agreement. Section 24.005's plain language requires notice as a prerequisite to filing a forcible detainer suit. The section's plain language does not state or imply that the notice to vacate is jurisdictional. At least one

provision under Chapter 24 or the Property Code explicitly addresses the extent of the justice court's jurisdiction and the consequences when no jurisdiction exists. Under Property Code § 24.004(a), in forcible detainer cases, justice courts have jurisdiction to hear issues on possession and to issue writs of possession. If the suit entails any issue dealing with title, the statute requires justice courts to dismiss the case on jurisdictional grounds.

In suits involving a governmental unit, failure to adhere to the statutes' mandatory provisions that must be accomplished before filing suit is a jurisdictional bar to suit.

So, the court looked at whether the purpose of the statute indicates that a notice to vacate is jurisdictional. A forcible detainer action is an action to determine who has the right to immediate possession of the premises. The purpose of a forcible detainer action is to provide a party with an immediate legal remedy to obtain possession of property. The detainer action is intended to be a speedy, inexpensive, summary procedure for obtaining possession without resorting to a suit on the title and where there is no claim of unlawful entry. The purpose of affording an immediate possession of premises through a cause of action intended to be speedy and inexpensive would not be served if the justice court did not have jurisdiction because of an inadequate notice to vacate.

On the other hand, if the notice to vacate is not jurisdictional in nature, the purpose of the statute to provide a quick and inexpensive procedure to obtain possession of realty is effectuated. Under such circumstances, the justice court could abate the proceeding until the notice requirement was met or render a judgment against a plaintiff who did not conform with the statutory requirement without the parties incurring additional expenses in refiling a suit.

Construing section 24.004 as jurisdictional would threaten the finality of a forcible detainer cause of action because a judgment is void if rendered by a court without subject matter jurisdiction. If justice courts, faced with an allegedly deficient notice to vacate, proceed without jurisdiction, their writs of possession would be forever open to challenge and the purpose of the statute would not be served.

Tellez v. Rodriguez, 612 S.W.3d 707 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2020, no pet.). Rodriguez's father conveyed real property to his son, reserving a life estate in the property to Tellez. Tellez failed to make the mortgage payments or pay any other expenses of the property, and to avoid foreclosure, Rodriguez paid more than \$19,000 of the property's expenses. After Tellez failed to respond to Rodriguez's demands that she reimburse him and vacate the premises, Rodriguez filed a forcible-detainer action in justice court. The justice court ruled in favor of Rodriguez, and Tellez appealed by trial de novo to the county court at law. After a non-jury trial, the county court at law ruled in Rodriguez's favor, awarding him possession of the property, damages, and attorney's fees.

A forcible-detainer action determines which party has the superior right to immediate possession of real property. To obtain the right of possession through a forcible-detainer action, the plaintiff is not required to prove title, but need only supply sufficient evidence of ownership to demonstrate a superior right to immediate possession. In contrast, a justice court lacks jurisdiction to adjudicate title. Thus, a forcible-detainer action in a justice court determines only the right to actual possession of the property; such a proceeding cannot resolve title disputes, which may be addressed in a separate suit in a court of proper jurisdiction.

The mere existence of a title dispute does not necessarily deprive the justice court or county court of jurisdiction. The title dispute must be "so integrally linked to the issue of possession that possession may not be determined without first determining title. If the right to immediate possession can be adjudicated on a basis other than title, then the justice court (and on appeal, the county court) retains jurisdiction over the forcible-detainer action.

In bringing a forcible-detainer action to oust the holder of a life estate, Rodriguez has demonstrated some confusion about difference between a life estate and a tenancy in which property is leased from a landlord. This confusion may arise from the fact that the holder of a life estate is sometimes referred to as a "life tenant." Although Rodriguez admits that Tellez is not a tenant in the sense of one who leases property from a landlord, he argues that her life estate is analogous to such a tenancy and that he has a superior right of possession because he was paying all of the property's expenses. He further asserts that his right of possession does not require resolution of a title dispute because he has "never asserted or attempted to remove Tellez's life estate interest from her." He is mistaken on both points.

A life estate and a reversionary estate in a tract of land are separate estates. A life estate is created by a deed or will where the language of the instrument manifests an intention on the part of the grantor or testator to pass to a grantee or devisee a right to possess, use, or enjoy property during the period of the grantee's life. The life tenant owns the estate only for life, which is a lesser estate than the fee or inheritance which belongs to the remaindermen.

The relation of life tenant and remainderman is different from that of landlord and tenant in that the life tenant and the remainderman hold the same land from the same grantor under separate titles, whereas a

landlord and tenant hold the same land under the same title. Moreover, a life tenant is entitled to exclusive possession and control of the property comprising the life estate and the remaindermen are not entitled to possession thereof until the life estate terminates. Thus, Tellez's right to possession of the property during her lifetime could be terminated only by terminating her title in the life estate.

Because the right to immediate possession of the property could be adjudicated only on the basis of title, neither the justice court nor the county court at law had subject-matter jurisdiction over Rodriguez's forcible-detainer action.

Harris v. Paris Housing Authority, 632 S.W.3d 167 (Tex.App.—Texarkana 2021, no pet.). Federal regulations state that no termination of a tenancy in a federally subsidized project is valid unless notice is provided to the tenant detailing the reasons for the eviction with enough specificity so as to enable the tenant to provide a defense. If the landlord fails to provide proper notice to a tenant in federally subsidized housing, the tenant's lease will not be terminated and the landlord will have no right to possession. Termination notices for federally subsidized housing have been found to be insufficient where they contain only one sentence, are framed in vague and conclusory language, or fail to set forth a factual statement to justify termination. Notices that fail to specify dates of alleged violations or the individuals involved. recite broad language from regulations, reference unspecified illegal acts, or list generic adverse impacts are insufficient.

Here, while the notice stated that Housing Authority had received "multiple complaints" of the tenant "cursing and screaming at tenants/neighbors," it failed to specify the dates of the alleged incidents or the people involved. While it alleged that the tenant was "belligerent

and aggressive" and "harass[ed]" maintenance workers on a particular day, the language was vague and conclusory. Although the notice alleged that the tenant had violated a tenant obligation described in the lease, there were no specific factual allegations setting forth any criminal activity or unlawful or disorderly behavior that was a hazard to safety or created a nuisance. The complaint that the tenant had exhibited activity that threatened the health, safety, or right to peaceful enjoyment of the premises by other residents or employees of the Housing Authority was also vague and conclusory and parroted the broad language of the Housing Authority regulations. Thus, the court concluded that the notice to the tenant failed to set forth a factual statement to justify termination.

SH Salon L.L.C. v. Midtown Market Missouri City, TX, L.L.C., 632 S.W.3d 655 (Tex.App. 2021—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.], no pet.). The tenant's lease included a forum selection clause that said that the lease was governed by New York law and that any action under the lease would be adjudicated exclusively in Monroe County, New York, and including a waiver of all objections to venue based on forum non conveniens. When the tenant sued the landlord in Fort Bend County, Texas, Midtown filed a motion to dismiss based on the forum selection clause. The trial court granted the motion.

Even though the lease is governed by the laws of New York, the question of whether the Salon's claims should be dismissed based on the forum-selection clause is a matter governed by Texas law. Under Texas law, courts look at the factual allegations undergirding the claims when deciding whether the claims are encompassed by the forum-selection clause.

The tenant's brief argued that the forum selection clause should not apply because it wasn't seeking relief under the terms of the lease. The tenant's claims of the landlord's negligence were based on the landlord's failure to keep the shopping center safe. The tenant's DTPA claims were based on landlord's alleged misrepresentations. The tenant's claim for declaratory relief requested the court to determine what the tenant owed under the lease. The tenant's brief argued that the forum selection clause should not apply because it wasn't seeking relief under the terms of the lease. The court held that all of the tenant's claims arose out of the lease, so the forum selection clause applied to the tenant's claims.

The court then addressed whether the forum selection clause was enforceable. Forum-selection clauses are generally enforceable, and there was a presumption that the clause here is valid. As the opponent of that presumption, the tenant had the "heavy" burden of showing that (1) enforcement would be unreasonable or unjust, (2) the clause is invalid for reasons of fraud or overreaching, (3) enforcement would contravene a strong public policy of the forum where the suit was brought, or (4) the selected forum would be seriously inconvenient for trial.

At trial, the tenant relied on the affidavit testimony of its majority owner, who asserted that Monroe County was a seriously inconvenient venue. The owner's testimony consisted of just two sentences: "All potential witnesses I could call to testify on my behalf concerning my claims work and live in Texas, predominantly Fort Bend County. Said witnesses consist of former fellow shop owners in the previously stated shopping center, or employees of these shop owners, all residents of Texas."

The court held that the trial court did not abuse its discretion by refusing to give this testimony more weight. When, as here, a party could have foreseen at the time of contracting the inconvenience of having to litigate a claim in a foreign forum, the party cannot escape the contract's forum-selection clause unless the party shows that trial in the contractual forum will be so gravely difficult and inconvenient that the party will for all practice purposes be deprived of its day in court. The mere fact that most of the tenants witnesses reside in Texas does not establish as a matter of law that the tenant would be deprived of its day in court if the venue were moved to New York.

The tenant also argued that enforcing the that enforcing the forum-selection clause would subvert the public policy of this state because the Salon has asserted a DTPA claim and the forum-selection clause does not comply with the DTPA's anti-waiver provision. The tenant did not cite any authority in which a court has invalidated a forum-selection clause under the DTPA's anti-waiver provision. To the contrary, courts have enforced forum-selection clauses, despite a supposed noncompliance with the DTPA's anti-waiver provision. The court cited the Fifth Circuit's opinion in Haynsworth v. **The Corporation**, 121 F.3d 956, 969 (5th Cir. 1997), which stated: "It defies reason to suggest that a plaintiff may circumvent forum selection and arbitration clauses merely by stating claims under laws not recognized by the forum selected in the agreement. A plaintiff simply would have to allege violations of his [state's] tort law or his [state's] statutory law or his [state's] property law in order to render nugatory any forum selection clause that implicitly or explicitly required the application of the law of another jurisdiction. The court refused to allow a party's solemn promise to be defeated by artful pleading."

Adams v. Godhania, 635 S.W.3d 454 (Tex.App.—Austin 2021, pet. pending). The Landlord filed suit to evict the Tenants. The Landlord prevailed before the justice of the peace, and the Tenants appealed to the County Court at Law. The Justice of the Peace set a total bond of \$7,000 pending appeal to the County Court.

At trial, the County Court ruled in favor of the Landlord as to the Tenants' right of possession. To set the bond amount for appeal to the Court of Appeals, the County Court heard evidence of the rental value of the house. It set the supersedeas bond amount at \$168,000, to be paid up-front. The Tenants deposited in cash the total amount owed into the County Court's registry.

About a year later, the Court of Appeals affirmed the County Court's judgment as to the Tenants' right to possession. The Tenants filed a petition for review with the Texas Supreme Court, and while that was pending, the County Court ordered additional amounts to be added to the bond. The Tenants did not pay those amounts. The Supreme Court denied Tenants' petition and a writ of possession was issued. The Tenants surrendered possession.

The Landlord moved for the release of the bond. The County Court held a hearing on the motion. At the hearing, the Tenants contested arguing that the the motion, court's determination of the supersedeas bond is not equivalent to a determination of damages and that because the Landlord did not plead or prove damages at trial, but sought only possession of the property, they were not entitled to recover any of the bond amount. At the conclusion of the hearing, at which no evidence was presented, the County Court granted the motion and ordered the release to the Landlord of "the full amount of the funds deposited into the registry of the court plus any applicable interest." The Tenants have appealed from that order.

The release of a supersedeas bond is reviewed for abuse of discretion.

the Tenants argue that the County Court abused its discretion in disbursing the supersedeas bond to the Landlord. According to the Tenants, the Landlord never made a claim for, nor offered proof of, damages that they "actually incurred during the appeal, and the judgment appealed from awarded neither damages, costs nor attorney fees. Thus, in the Tenants' view, the Landlord had waived its right to recover any amount from the bond, and the County Court is prohibited from awarding the Landlord any amount of the bond.

The court agreed with the Tenants to the extent that the Landlord is required to prove the amount of damages actually incurred during the appeal. The supersedeas bond is part of the right of appeal and is only intended to indemnify the judgment holder from losses caused by delay of appeal. The supersedeas bond is not an unconditional agreement to pay a stated sum of money; but imposes only a contingent or conditional liability, and its primary purpose is security. If the judgment holder suffers no loss during the appeal, then nothing is due him under the bond. Moreover, the initial calculation of a supersedeas bond for appeal is different from the final calculation of loss or damage that results from the appeal. Evidence presented at a hearing setting the amount of supersedeas is evidence of what damages the appeal might cause the judgment holder if its judgment were not immediately enforced, not what damages the appeal actually did cause it. Thus, the amount of the supersedeas bond set by the County Court may be different than the amount of damages actually incurred during the appeal.

A court may not summarily ascertain the amount of monetary damages occasioned by delay in appeal. When a judgment holder claims loss or damages resulting from the appeal, the judgment holder must prove the extent of the damage. When the supersedeas bond covers rental amounts that accrue while the case is on appeal, the rental amounts cannot be determined on appeal, but instead must be determined by proof of facts transpiring after judgment and during the pendency of appeal.

In this case, there was evidence presented at the original trial as to the value of the property and other factors that the County Court considered in setting the amount supersedeas, and similar evidence presented at the hearing to increase the supersedeas amount. However, at the hearing to disburse the bond, the County Court did not hear evidence as to the amount of loss or damage that the Landlord actually incurred after judgment and during the pendency of appeal. In fact, the County Court granted the motion to disburse funds without hearing any evidence, remarking that it believed the release of the bond in its entirety to the Landlord was merely administerial.

The court agreed with the Tenants that the County Court's release of the full amount of the bond to the Landlord, without hearing any evidence as to the loss or damage actually incurred during the appeal, was an abuse of discretion; however, the court disagreed with the Tenants that the Landlord had waived its right to recover any amount of the bond by failing to plead for damages incurred during the appeal. The court remanded the case to hear evidence and determine actual damages.

Kinsella v. Kent Sports Holdings, L.P., 636 S.W.3d 331 (Tex.App.—Amarillo 2021, no pet.). A final judgment of a county court in an eviction suit may not be appealed on the issue of possession unless the premises in question are being used for residential purposes only. Here, the county court at law did not make a finding that the premises are being used for residential purposes only, nor does the record evidence support such a finding. Rather, the evidence demonstrated that the premises are used for commercial purposes. Accordingly, this appeal was dismissed for want of jurisdiction.

#### PART V DEEDS AND CONVEYANCES

Sanchez v. Barragan, 624 S.W.3d 832 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, no pet.). Barragan met Mr. Sanchez in 2006. At the time, Mr. Sanchez told Barragan he was unmarried. In 2009, Barragan and Mr. Sanchez entered into an Agreement for Barragan to purchase the property located at 1223 Tio Dink in El Paso. The Agreement also included purchase of a Silver Creek mobile home, a storage shed, and a Rambler. The contract price for all four—the real property, the mobile home, the storage shed, and the Rambler (collectively, the Property)—was \$52,000. The following day, Barragan made a down payment of \$13,000 to Mr. Sanchez. He continued paying thereafter at a rate of \$600 per month.

In September of 2014, Barragan learned Mr. Sanchez was married at the time the Agreement was signed. Barragan was particularly surprised because, at Mr. Sanchez's insistence, the Agreement contained a provision allowing Mr. Sanchez's girlfriend to live at 1223 Tio Dink.

Barragan made his final payment to Mr. Sanchez on November 14, 2014. The check contained the notation, "Final Payment 1223 Tio Dink." Mr. Sanchez accepted, endorsed, and cashed the final check, and, according to Barragan, all previous checks before it. After making the final payment, Barragan asked Mr. Sanchez for a warranty deed and bill of sale for the Property. Mr. Sanchez refused, citing pressure put on him by Mrs. Sanchez to withhold the documents from Barragan.

Barragan filed suit against Mr. Sanchez, alleging causes of action for breach of Section 5.077 and 5.079 of the Texas Property Code, common law fraud and misrepresentation, statutory fraud, and breach of contract. In addition to damages, Barragan alternatively sought specific performance under the Agreement. Shortly after Barragan filed his original petition, Mrs. Sanchez made an entry

of appearance as a "third party respondent" to Barragan's lawsuit. She then filed an entry of appearance claiming she represented Mr. Sanchez pursuant to a power of attorney. Subsequently, she filed an answer as a third-party defendant in the case. A short time later, Mr. Sanchez filed his answer.

In their answers, Mr. and Mrs. Sanchez denied liability. They also claimed that Barragan knew Mr. Sanchez was married when he entered into the Agreement. They also claimed that any agreement to sell the property at 1223 Tio Dink was not in writing because the Agreement listed the property for sale as 1223 "Tio Dick."

The court first addressed whether there was a material fact issue regarding the description of the property in the Agreement, since it listed the property address as "Tio Dick" instead of "Tio Dink."

Mrs. Sanchez alleges that because the Agreement states it is for purchase of property at 1223 "Tio Dick" in El Paso, Texas, rather than 1223 Tio Dink, title to 1223 Tio Dink cannot transfer from Mr. Sanchez to Barragan. Mrs. Sanchez goes so far as to state the trial court transfigured the Agreement from one for property on Tio Dick into one for property on Tio Dink. According to Mrs. Sanchez, the discrepancy in the property address on the Agreement creates a fact issue regarding what property the parties actually bargained over. Barragan counters that the discrepancy is merely a spelling error, and the remaining evidence summary judgment clarifies Barragan's and Mr. Sanchez's intent to enter into an agreement regarding the property at 1223 Tio Dink.

The court agreed with Barragan. Mrs. Sanchez does not dispute Mr. Sanchez owned the property at 1223 Tio Dink, or that he purchased it in 1997 prior to his marriage to

Mrs. Sanchez. Instead, Mrs. Sanchez claims the Agreement is evidence of Mr. Sanchez's intent to sell property to Barragan at 1223 "Tio Dick," since "Tio Dick" is the property's street name listed on the Agreement. This argument lacks merit. A simple Google search reveals "1223 Tio Dick" does not exist in El Paso. If the court were to accept Mrs. Sanchez's position, Mr. Sanchez knowingly entered into an agreement to accept money from Barragan for property that he not only did not own, but did not exist. In other words, Mr. Sanchez intended to defraud Barragan of \$52,000. The court did not believe it is Mrs. Sanchez's intent to judicially admit to Mr. Sanchez's estate attempting to defraud Barragan, and, accordingly, the court did not accept Mrs. Sanchez's argument that Mr. Sanchez intended to negotiate the sale of property to Barragan that does not exist.

Rather, the court found the "Tio Dick" reference to be nothing more than a typographical error, and construed the Agreement according to the intent of the parties. It is obvious the parties intended the Agreement to cover the property at 1223 Tio Dink, and the spelling error in the street name did not create any ambiguity in that intent.

It is well-established that parol evidence cannot be used to show the intent of parties contracting for the sale of land, and the essential terms of such contract must be included in the contract. However, while essential elements of a contract may never be supplied by parol, the details which merely explain or clarify the essential terms appearing in the instrument may ordinarily be shown by parol," so long as the parol evidence relied upon does not constitute the framework or skeleton of the agreement.

The court held the Agreement was valid and enforceable. Having done so, the court looked at whether a genuine issue of material fact exists regarding Barragan's performance under the contract.

Mrs. Sanchez urges that the trial court erred when it pronounced Barragan made payment in full to Mr. Sanchez for the covered property. In support, he claims the Agreement's language which requires payments of \$500 per month, contradicts the facts asserted by Barragan that he made payments of \$600 per month. The court found that Mrs. Sanchez has not provided controverting affidavit testimony Barragan's testimony that he paid the contract in full, nor to Barragan's summary accounting of payments made under the Agreement. Accordingly, the court found no error in the trial court's determination that Barragan performed fully under the Agreement

Wheatley v. Farley, 610 S.W.3d 511 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2020, no pet.). Conveyance by deed requires delivery of the deed. Delivery encompasses two elements: (1) the grantor must place the deed within the control of the grantee (2) with the intention that the instrument become operative as a conveyance.

Manual delivery of the deed is not, however, required. The test is not physical possession, but whether the grantor gave the grantee control of the deed. For example, a grantor may effect a delivery through a third person. If a grantor delivers a deed to a third person, without any reservation on his part of the right to recall it, and with instructions to the third person to deliver it to the grantee upon the grantor's death, he thereby makes an effective delivery of the deed as a matter of law.

Ultimately, the question of delivery of the deed is controlled by the intent of the grantor, and it is determined by examining all the facts and circumstances preceding, attending, and following the execution of the instrument.

Here, only two witnesses testified at trial, and neither could say whether the Deeds were delivered; both testified that they simply did not know. The deeds were found among the grantee's effects after her death, which gives rise to a presumption that they were delivered. The question was whether the presumption was rebutted. That no one saw the deeds in the grantee's possession and that the deeds were not recorded was insufficient to rebut the presumption.

Parker v. Jordan, 632 S.W.3d 108 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, pet. pending) Loyd III intended to gift to his daughters his 1/8 ownership in the ranch that he acquired from Ruthie. The gift deed, however, omitted any reference to Loyd III's remainder interest in Ruthie's life estate. The dispute in this case was the legal effect of such an omission on the breadth of the conveyance in the gift deed.

In Texas, deeds are construed to confer upon the grantee the greatest estate that the terms of the instrument will allow. A deed will pass whatever interest the grantor has in the land, unless it contains language showing the intention to grant a lesser estate. However, when conveying a future or expectancy interest in property, an instrument is not given effect as an assignment of an expectancy or future interest unless it clearly manifests the intention of the prospective heir to sell, assign or convey his expectancy or future interest.

Kathy contends in 1998 Loyd III's remainder interest was still only a future ownership interest because Ruthie's life estate had yet to expire. As such, Kathy argues, for the deed to convey that future ownership interest it must contain clear and express language manifesting Loyd III's intent to do so. And because the 1998 Gift Deed lacked such language, Elise's claim to the remainder is without merit.

Elise responds that the gift deed required no special language to effectuate conveyance of

the remainder interest, but to the contrary, required special language in the deed expressly reserving the remainder interest to the grantor. The court agreed with Kathy's position. The deed did not convey the remainder interest.

The court also held that limitations did not bar Kathy's action. Kathy brought an action for trespass-to-title and, alternatively, a claim for deed reformation. Kathy's petition alleged both causes of action and they each rely on a different line of facts and seek different remedies. The trespass-to-title claim seeks to enforce Kathy's superior right over Elise's claim to Loyd III's remainder interest, which Kathy alleges Loyd III acquired at the end of Ruthie's Life Estate in 2006 and which she inherited through Loyd III's will after his death in 2014. The trespass-to-title claim is necessarily grounded in the factual allegation that Loyd III did not convey to Elise his remainder interest in 1998. Under these facts, Kathy's standing to enforce her right to the remainder interest did not arise until she inherited it upon Loyd III's death in 2014. Accordingly, Kathy's trespassto-title claim could not have arisen sooner than 2014.

Kathy's claim for deed reformation, which was pled in the alternative, alleged if the language in the 1998 gift deed is interpreted to convey to Elise Loyd III's remainder interest then it was mistakenly conveyed and Kathy sought to correct that language to reflect Loyd III's true intent. Relying on Cosgrove v. Cade, 468 S.W.3d 32 (Tex. 2015), Elise focuses only Kathy's alternative claim for reformation and contends any claim that seeks reformation is barred by the four-year statute of limitations because the limitations period runs from the execution of the gift deed in 1998 and Kathy's suit filed in 2016 was filed outside the applicable limitations period.

Thompson v. Six Shooter Enterprises, LLC, 633 S.W.3d 107 (Tex.App.—El Paso

2021, no pet.). A conveyance of an interest in real property must: (1) be in writing, (2) be signed by the grantor, and (3) be delivered to the grantee. In Texas, it is settled that title to real property will vest upon execution and delivery of the deed. The recording of the deed is not necessary to pass title. The recording, however, establishes a prima facie case of delivery and the accompanying presumption that the grantor intended to convey the land according to the terms of the deed.

Although equitable title to real property passes at the time a deed is delivered, a delay in recording of the deed leaves open the possibility that the prior owner could illegally purport to convey the same property to a different purchaser. This possibility arises because the prior owner still appears to be the current, legal owner when the subsequent purchaser searches the public record. In such a case, of course, both purchasers would claim title to the property. Texas law settles such a dispute over competing deeds in favor of the first to record, even where the first to record is a subsequent purchaser, as long as such deed holder qualifies as a subsequent purchaser for value pursuant to Section 13.001(a) of the Property Code. Even so, with regard to the prior unrecorded deed, section 13.001(b) further provides that the unrecorded instrument remains binding on a party to that instrument, on the party's heirs, and on a subsequent purchaser who does not pay a valuable consideration or who has notice of the instrument.

Section 13.001 codified the long-held position of the Supreme Court of Texas that in cases where there exist competing deeds on real property, the first deed to have been properly recorded is valid and enforceable against the other. This legislative prerogative was intended to protect an innocent, subsequent purchaser of land from a prior purchaser who failed to exercise diligence in recording his or her deed.

Under Section 13.001 of the Property Code, an innocent—or bona fide—purchaser is one who acquires property in good faith, for value, and without notice, actual or constructive, of any third-party claim or interest. To receive protection as a bona fide purchaser, the buyer cannot have actual or constructive knowledge of the prior conveyance at the time of the purchase. Actual notice rests on personal information or knowledge. And, in a more comprehensive sense, the term "notice" also embraces knowledge of all those facts which reasonable inquiry would have disclosed. In such case, the duty of inquiry extends only to matters that are fairly suggested by the facts really known. Constructive notice, then, is notice the law imputes to a person who does not have actual notice. A recorded deed is one instance where notice of a conveyance is imputed to a subsequent purchaser.

Under certain circumstances, constructive notice can be established by the true owner's occupation or possession of the land even in the absence of a recorded deed. A purchaser of land may be charged with constructive notice of an occupant or possessor's claim of title if a court determines that the purchaser had a duty to ascertain the rights of a third-party possessor. When such a duty arises, the purchaser is imputed with notice of all the possessor's claims the purchaser might have reasonably discovered on proper inquiry. However, such a duty only arises where the possession is visible, open, exclusive, and unequivocal.

Yowell v. Granite Operating Company, 620 S.W.3d 335 (Tex. 2020) and 630 S.W.3d 566 (Tex.App.—Amarillo 2021, pet. denied). Property Code § 5.043(a) states: Within the limits of the rule against perpetuities, a court shall reform or construe an interest in real or personal property that violates the rule [against perpetuities] to effect the ascertainable general intent of the creator of the interest. A court shall liberally construe and apply this provision to

validate an interest to the fullest extent consistent with the creator's intent.

The statute is a judicial mandate to which limitations does not apply, and it requires reformation of commercial instruments creating property interests that violate the rule. The statute includes reformation of instruments executed by corporations.

#### PART VI VENDOR AND PURCHASER

Gutierrez v. Rios, 621 S.W.3d 907 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, no pet.). There were two versions of the story about the house. Gutierrez said Rios had agreed to sell him the house for \$40,000. He paid \$1,000 a week for a while and he spent a good deal of money remodeling and repairing it. Rios claimed that she allowed Gutierrez to use the house until he could find somewhere to live with his daughter. She told him he could pay her whatever he could weekly. She stated that they did not agree on any total price, nor did they agree on any payment terms. In fact, she testified that she never heard the \$40,000 figure until much later. She was adamant that the arrangement was for Gutierrez to rent the house, not purchase it. Ultimately, when Gutierrez asked for a deed to the house on his final payment, Rios refused. At trial, the court found that Gutierrez failed to sustain his burden of proof that a valid contract existed, that there was no meeting of the minds.

A fundamental element of a breach of contract claim is the existence of a valid contract, an issue on which the plaintiff bears the burden of proof. And one of the fundamental elements of contract formation is that the parties had a meeting of the minds on the essential terms of the contract. Meeting of the minds is measured by what the parties said and did and not on their subjective state of mind. Where one party attests to a contractual

agreement while the other vigorously denies any meeting of the minds, determining the existence of a contract is a factual inquiry.

The trial court in this case expressly found that there was no meeting of the minds for the formation of a contract for the purchase and sale of the subject property, and Gutierrez's challenges to factual sufficiency failed to persuade the court.

Gutierrez then claimed that the partial performance doctrine under the statute of frauds supports a finding that the parties entered into a contract. Rios did not, however, plead the statute of frauds in the court below, nor does she rely on it on appeal. The flaw in Gutierrez's argument, however, is that the trial court did not deny Gutierrez's claim based on the statute of frauds, that is, based on the fact that the purported contract was not in writing. The basis of the court's take-nothing judgment is that Gutierrez did not prove that there was a meeting of the minds. This requirement applies to both oral and written contracts and is, thus, independent of the statute of frauds.

In any event, Gutierrez did not establish that the partial performance doctrine applies. One of that doctrine's requirements is that the performance on which the party relies must be unequivocally referable to the agreement. The purpose of the alleged acts of performance must be to fulfill a specific agreement. If the evidence establishes that the party who performed the act that is alleged to be partial performance could have done so for some reason other than to fulfill obligations under the oral contract, the exception is unavailable.

Juen v. Rodriguez, 615 S.W.3d 362 (Tex.App.—El Paso, no pet.). The measure of damages for breach of a contract for the sale or purchase of real estate is the difference between the contract price and the property's market value at the time of the breach. The issue here

is whether Rodriguez, as summary judgment movant, established the market value of the property as a matter of law. Rodriguez's evidence of market value was his testimony that the property had been on the market for a long time and the best offer he had gotten was \$500,000.

Rodriguez contends that this testimony is sufficient to establish the market value of the property because a property owner can testify to its market value, even if he could not qualify to testify about the value of like property belonging to someone else. However, while the Property Owner Rule establishes that an owner is qualified to testify to property value, a court must insist that the testimony meet the same requirements as any other opinion evidence. One of those requirements is that the testimony not be conclusory. Testimony that merely states a conclusion without any explanation is conclusory as a matter of law.

Property valuations may not be based solely on a property owner's ipse dixit. An owner may not simply echo the phrase "market value" and state a number to substantiate his diminished value claim; he must provide the factual basis on which his opinion rests. This burden is not onerous, particularly in light of the resources available today. Evidence of price paid, nearby sales, tax valuations, appraisals, resources, and any other relevant factors may be offered to support the claim. But the valuation must be substantiated; a naked assertion of "market value" is not enough. Of course, the owner's testimony may be challenged on crossexamination or refuted with independent evidence. But even if unchallenged, the testimony must support a verdict, and conclusion without any explanation conclusory as a matter of law.

The only seemingly concrete basis for Rodriguez's valuation is the reference to a \$500,000 offer, which he claims is the highest

offer received. But Texas courts have long held that unaccepted offers to purchase property are no evidence of market value of property.

Rodriguez nevertheless argues that his testimony is sufficient because Appellants did not object to it. But conclusory opinion testimony constitutes no evidence, regardless of whether it is challenged. Rodriguez's affidavit cannot be considered probative evidence and, consequently, does not establish market value as a matter of law.

**Dayston, LLC v. Brooke**, 630 S.W.3d 220 (Tex.App.—Eastland 2020, no pet.). The property was described in the Farm and Ranch Contract as "[t]he land situated in the County of Erath, Texas, described as follows: 3379 FM Hwy 913, 515 Tennyson Dr, and +/- 81.50 AC of A0681 Smith Hancock and A0057 DW Babcock or as described on attached exhibit, also known as Exhibit A." Exhibit "A" further described the land as:

3379 FM HWY. 913 STEPHENVILLE, TX 76401To Include:Legal: Acres: 8.290, A0057 BABCOCK D W; & HOUSELegal: Acres: 1.740, A0057 BABCOCK D W;

515 TENNYSON DRIVE STEPHENVILLE, TX 76401To include:Acres: 8.246, S8010 SIMS CREEK SUBD, TRACT 1;Legal: Acres: 10.290, A0057 BABCOCK D W;

81.50 Acres - Part of A0681 SMITH HANCOCK & A0057 D WBABCOCK (1.91 ACS) Parcel. \*Please note the 81.50 acre parcel is being surveyed and renamed. Title company will convey the new legal address once completed.

Brooke, the buyer, sued Dayston, the seller, seeking a declaratory judgment to void the contract due to an inadequate property

description. Dayston argued that the description was sufficient because a person familiar with the area could locate the land with reasonable certainty, including Brooke who had visited the land on multiple occasions. Dayston also argued that the contract allowed Daystont to provide a survey within 5 days of the effective date of the contract and that the survey was referenced by the contract, which satisfied the statute of frauds.

To be valid, a contract for the sale of real property must satisfy the statute of frauds; the contract must be in writing and signed by the person to be charged. Because the statute requires a signed writing, the knowledge and intent of the parties has no effect on the validity of the contract. Even when the record leaves little doubt that the parties knew and understood what property was intended to be conveyed, the knowledge and intent of the parties will not give validity to the contract and neither will a plat made from extrinsic evidence.

It is well settled that the writing must furnish "within itself or by reference to other identified writings then in existence, the means or data by which the particular land to be conveyed may be identified with specific certainty. Courts may construe multiple writings prepared for the same transaction as one contract. However, any documents referred to and incorporated in the contested agreement must be in existence at the time the parties executed the contested agreement. If the writing and other identified writings do not sufficiently describe the property to be conveyed, then the conveyance violates the state of frauds and is voidable.

Although the writing does not have to list metes and bounds, it must furnish data that identifies the property with reasonable certainty. The description must typically furnish enough information to locate the general area by tract survey and county, and it

need contain information regarding the size, shape, and boundaries. When it is possible that more than one tract of land fits the description, the statute of frauds is not satisfied. For example, an unidentified portion of a larger tract is insufficient.

Texas courts have likewise held that a street address, standing alone may be insufficient if there is uncertainty about the amount of land in the conveyance. However, a street address may be sufficient in other circumstances when only one tract of land meets the description.

Courts allow parol evidence when the writing contains a nucleus of description or descriptive words that can help clarify the property in question. The extrinsic evidence cannot be the sole means to supply the location or description of the land" and can only help identify the land from the data in the writing. For example, courts have held that words of ownership may be used as a nucleus of description to identify land with reasonable certainty.

Here, the Agreement appears to contemplate three separate tracts of land in a single conveyance. On its face, "+/- 81.50" acres is an indefinite amount and insufficient to describe land with certainty. The incorporated exhibit adds little clarity. The exhibit again describes the land as two street addresses, listing the accompanying acres, and 81.50 acres from two larger tracts of land. The court said this was insufficient to identify the property with reasonable certainty.

Dayston claimed the insufficiency was cured for two reasons. First, it argued that the conveyance can be located with reasonable certainty because Brooke personally visited the property on at least 3 occasions. This argument is directly opposed to the rule that the knowledge and intent of the parties will not validate the agreement.

Second, Dayston argued that the survey offered as an exhibit to the amended summary judgment response was incorporated into the Contract by reference because the contract said that the parcel wass being surveyed and renamed and that the title company would convey the new legal address once completed. Dayston argued that the referenced survey was actually already completed and is part of the agreement as a document in existence. This argument is also unpersuasive. The contract may contemplate another document, but such document was not "then in existence" at the the contract was executed. incorporated documents must exist at the time of the contested agreement.

Nelson v. McCall Motors, Inc., 630 S.W.3d 141 (Tex.App.—Eastland 2020, no pet.). After closing, the buyer, McCall, learned after the sale that the land was subject to a surface lease to Vulcan for the strip-mining of rock. It sued the seller, the broker, the title company, and the law firm that prepared the closing documents. Specifically as to Nelson, McCall alleged common law and statutory fraud based on the representation in the contract that there would be no surface leases at the time of closing. McCall settled with the seller. The trial court ruled in favor of McCall.

On appeal, Nelson argued that McCall had failed to prove either a material misrepresentation or reliance, which are elements of both common law and statutory fraud.

The contract required the seller to provide a title commitment and title policy to McCall. McCall had twenty days to review and object to the title commitment. The title commitment was prepared and it listed the Vulcan lease as an exception. Gary McCall denied receiving the title commitment. However, at closing, he signed a document called "Representations of

and Disclosures to Buyer at Closing," which included a statement that he acknowledged receiving the title commitment and exception documents and had sufficient opportunity to review them. Gary acknowledged that, even though this document was important, he chose to sign it without reading it or the title commitment.

To prevail on a common law fraud claim, a plaintiff must prove that (1) the defendant made a false, material representation; (2) the defendant 'knew the representation was false or made it recklessly as a positive assertion without any knowledge of its truth;' (3) 'the defendant intended to induce the plaintiff to act upon the representation;' and (4) the plaintiff justifiably relied on the representation, which caused the plaintiff injury.

To establish statutory fraud, the plaintiff must show the following: (1) the transaction involves real estate or stock; (2) the defendant made a false representation of a past or existing material fact or made a promise to do an act with the intention of not fulfilling it; (3) the defendant made the false representation or promise for the purpose of inducing the claimant to enter into a contract; and (4) the plaintiff relied on the false representation or promise in entering into the contract.

McCall asserted at trial that Nelson made a representation that there would be no surface leases on the property at the time of closing. McCall further asserted that Nelson made this representation to induce it to enter into the contract. McCall contended that this representation was a misrepresentation because there was in fact a surface lease on the property at the time of closing in the form of the Vulcan lease.

Nelson contended that McCall failed to establish that it justifiably relied on the statement in the contract that there would be no surface leases at the time of closing. McCall responded that the jury was not instructed that reliance must be justifiable, that Nelson failed to object to that omission from the charge, and that the court should consider only whether the evidence was sufficient to support a finding that McCall relied on Nelson's misrepresentation.

In this case, the trial court's charge to the jury tracked the Texas Pattern Jury Charges for common law and statutory fraud3 and, as relevant here, instructed the jury that fraud occurred if McCall relied on a misrepresentation by Nelson. The charge did not explicitly instruct the jury that McCall's reliance must have been justifiable.

The Eighth and Fourteenth Courts of Appeals have held that, if the charge did not instruct the jury that the plaintiff's reliance must be justifiable, the court of appeals should consider only whether the evidence was sufficient to support a finding that the plaintiff relied on the misrepresentation. The Houston First Court of Appeals, however, reached a different conclusion. In Ginn v. NCI Building Systems, Inc., 472 S.W.3d 802 (Tex.App.— Houston [1st Dist.] 2015, no pet.), that court of held that. in the case a direct misrepresentation, justifiability is included in the determination of whether a party actually relied on the misrepresentation. This court agreed with the Houston First and held that McCall was required to show that its reliance was justified.

Justifiable reliance usually presents a question of fact, but justifiable reliance may be negated as a matter of law when circumstances exist under which reliance cannot be justified.

In this case, there were many red flags that indicated that McCall's reliance on the statement in the contract that there would be no surface leases at the time of closing was unwarranted. First, the quarry operation on the

property was very apparent. Gary McCall, the principal of McCall, viewed the property at least twice before McCall decided to purchase it. On the upper portion of the property, there was a clearly visible mining quarry and a large sign, which stated that there was a quarry and identified Vulcan. There was no mining activity on the lower portion of the property, but parts of the lower portion were within feet of the quarry.

The statement in the contract that there would no surface leases at the time of closing was contradicted by other provisions of the contract. Specifically, the contract stated that the seller would retain ownership of the royalty for the "current" mineral production on the property, which was some indication that the property was subject to an oil and gas lease. In this regard, the term "surface leases" in the sales contract would appear to also include mineral leases.

McCall had certain contractual obligations as to the existence of surface leases. McCall had a limited time after it received the title commitment to object to any exceptions to title listed in the title commitment or take title subject to those exceptions. Gary McCall, however, did not recall reading the section of the contract that related to McCall's duty to either object to the exceptions to title or take title to the property subject to those exceptions.

Finally, and most paramount, the title commitment gave notice that at least portions of the property that McCall was purchasing were subject to the Vulcan lease. Although McCall contends that it did not receive a copy of the title commitment, Gary McCall acknowledged at closing that McCall received the title commitment, that McCall had an opportunity to review the title commitment, and that McCall had been advised to discuss the title commitment with counsel of its choice.

Viewing the circumstances of this transaction in its entirety, the court concluded that there were sufficient red flags that the lower portion of the property that McCall was purchasing was subject to a surface lease to negate, as a matter of law, McCall's justifiable reliance.

#### PART VII EASEMENTS

Couch v. Avila Aguilar, 631 S.W.3d 898 (Tex.App.—Ft. Worth 2021, no pet.). Avila's neighbors erected a barrier blocking his only means of access to his property: a gravel driveway that passed over his neighbors' lots. So, Avila sued his neighbors and won a necessity easement to cross their land. On appeal, the neighbors challenged the necessity easement. On cross-appeal, Avila the trial court's implied contests determination that he did not have an express easement.

Whether a property owner is entitled to an easement by necessity is a question of law, although underlying factual issues may need to be resolved in order to reach the legal question.

It is universally recognized that where the owner of a single area of land conveys away part of it, the circumstances attending the conveyance may themselves, without aid of language in the deed, and indeed sometimes in spite of such language, cause an easement to arise as between the two parcels thus created. When an owner conveys part of a tract of land and retains a landlocked portion, a necessity easement over the portion conveyed may be implied so the owner of the landlocked part can access it. To successfully assert a necessity easement, the party claiming the easement must demonstrate: (1) unity of ownership of the alleged dominant and servient estates prior to severance; (2) the

claimed access remains a necessity and not a mere convenience (present necessity); and (3) the necessity also existed at the time the estates were severed (historical necessity). The party claiming a necessity easement has the burden to prove all facts necessary to establish it. For an easement to be necessary, the claimant must show that he lacks any alternative route to legally access the public roadway from his property.

Cowan v. Worrell, 638 S.W.3d 244 (Tex.App.—Eastland 2022, no pet.). Private land may become public by dedication, which is "the act of appropriating private land to the public for any general or public use. Dedication occurs when a landowner sets apart his land for public use. Dedication of a road for public use may be express or, as in this case, implied. A property owner impliedly dedicates a road to public use when (1) the landowner's acts induce the belief that she intended to dedicate the road to public use; (2) the landowner is competent; (3) the public relies on the landowner's acts and will be served by the dedication; and (4) there is an offer and acceptance of the dedication. Whether a public right-of-way has been acquired by dedication is a question of fact.

Typically, intent to dedicate must be manifested by something over and above mere omission, failure to act, or acquiescence by the landowner. Direct evidence of the landowner's donative intent is not required. Nor is express acceptance by the public required.

When the origin of a road cannot be determined, evidence of long and continued use by the public raises a presumption that the landowner intended to dedicate the road. This presumption applies when the ownership of the land at the time that the road originated is "shrouded in obscurity," such that no evidence of the intent of the original

landowner is available. Put differently, "evidence of long and continued use by the public raises a presumption of dedication by the owner when the origin of the public use and the ownership of the land at the time it originated cannot be shown, one way or the other, due to the lapse of time." This also demonstrates the public's acceptance of the offer of dedication as well as the public benefit component of implied dedication, as these are both implied by the fact of the public's continued use of the road over time.

Once a road has been dedicated to public use, that road remains subject to that use unless it is abandoned. A county road is statutorily abandoned "when its use has become so infrequent that one or more adjoining property owners have enclosed the road with a fence continuously for at least 20 years. A public road is abandoned under the common law when the use for which the property is dedicated becomes impossible, or so highly improbable as to be practically impossible, or where the object of the use for which the property is dedicated wholly fails. The purpose of a public road, particularly one of local character, is to provide access to property abutting upon it, as well as a thoroughfare between distant points. Thus, so long as a public road is still being used to access property abutting it, the road has not been abandoned under the common law. Nor does the State or county's failure to maintain public road establish common-law abandonment.

Generally, commissioners courts have the power to lay out, open, discontinue, or alter any public road. However, landowners who purchase land abutting a public road acquire a right to use the road as a means of ingress and egress. Consequently, a commissioners court does not have the power to close a public road over the protest of an owner of land abutting that public road. A commissioners court may withdraw control and maintenance of such a road but may not close off the means of ingress and egress for abutting landowners.

Here, the court concluded that there was enough evidence to conclude that the road in question was a public road.

Corporation **Target** v. D&HProperties, LLC, 637 S.W.3d 816 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2021, pet. pending). The easement and option at issue relate to real property once owned by NOV. In 2002, NOV sold the property to a real estate development company, Woodland Heights This tract is called the "Dominant Tract." When NOV transferred the Dominant Tract, it excepted from the transfer and retained ownership of a 0.8944-acre parcel within the Dominant Tract that was environmentally contaminated and subject to government-mandated remediation (the "Environmental Parcel").

When NOV transferred the Dominant Tract, it executed a Non-Exclusive Easement Agreement in favor of Woodland Heights. The original Easement Agreement granted Woodland Heights a perpetual non-exclusive Use Easement over the surface of the Environmental Parcel for ingress and egress, parking, landscaping, recreational purposes, and signage uses. NOV, on the other hand, retained the obligation to maintain the Environmental Parcel, including the duty to comply with all continuing environmental remediation activities. The Original Easement granted NOV access rights across the Dominant Tract, but NOV was prohibited from interfering with the use of the Dominant Tract.

Along with the original Easement Agreement, NOV and Woodland Heights signed an option agreement, which provided Woodland Heights the option to purchase the Environmental Parcel for a specified price depending on whether NOV completed the environmental remediation. The original Easement Agreement was amended several times and the Dominant Tract conveyed a few times as well, ultimately being conveyed to Target. The Option was also assigned to Target. The owners of the various parcels then entered into an Operations and Easement Agreement. Target built its store and parking lot on the Dominant Tract and paved over the Environmental Parcel as part of the parking lot. Later NOV sold the Environmental Parcel to Biloxi Bacon.

The deed to Biloxi Bacon referenced and attached the original Easement Agreement. Biloxi Bacon failed to pay 2014 ad valorem taxes on the property, and Harris County filed a tax foreclosure suit. Biloxi Bacon answered the suit but did not appear for trial, resulting in a default tax foreclosure judgment. Target did not become aware of the tax foreclosure suit or judgment until after the judgment.

As the tax foreclosure proceedings were ongoing, Biloxi Bacon obtained in 2017 a default judgment against Woodland Heights purporting to void the Original Easement Agreement. At that time, however, Woodland Heights no longer owned the Dominant Tract and, in fact, was no longer in existence, having dissolved in 2006.

Pursuant to the tax foreclosure judgment, the taxing authority sold the Environmental Parcel in 2018 to MRH Properties, LLC. Through a series of deeds, the Environmental Parcel is now owned by D&H.

As matters now stand, Target owns the Dominant Tract, and D&H owns the Environmental Parcel. Since Target acquired

the Dominant Tract, it has exercised its right to use the Use Easement continuously. Target paved the Environmental Parcel and used it for guest and employee parking and for truck access to its loading dock.

In January 2019, D&H installed a chain-link fence on the parking lot around the Environmental Parcel's boundary, which prevented Target from exercising some of its rights under the Use Easement.

Target sued D&H on January 10, 2019, seeking injunctive relief and damages for breach of the Use Easement. At one point, Target attempted to exercise the Option to purchase the Environmental Parcel, but D&H refused to close the sale.

The trial court issued a final judgment in D&H's favor, declaring the Use Easement void and the Option extinguished and ruling that Target take nothing on its other claims against D&H.

Because easements are real property interests, easement agreements are subject to the statute of frauds. The trial court had held that the Use Easement was void under the statute of frauds because it does not sufficiently describe the interest conveyed because it has no means to describe its location or any point of ingress or egress or areas where parking is permitted. The Court of Appeals noted that the easement agreement contain metes and bounds descriptions of NOV's and Woodland Heights' respective properties. undisputed that Exhibit A describes the Dominant Tract and that Exhibit B describes the Environmental Parcel. And as the Original Easement Agreement makes clear, NOV granted Woodland Heights easement over the entire surface estate of the Environmental Parcel, for the limited purposes of ingress and egress, parking,

landscaping, recreational purposes and signage uses.

D&H also contends that the Court of Appeals should confirm the trial court's judgment on the theory that Target never acquired the Use Easement because the easement did not convey from Woodland Heights to Sawyer Heights, and thus, the easement could not have conveyed to Target. The Original Easement Agreement expressly states that the rights and obligations of the easement run with the land and are binding on NOV's and Woodland Heights' successors and assign as owners of the properties.

An easement in which the benefits are for a specific parcel of land, regardless of the identity of the owner, are easements appurtenant. At the time of the conveyance, the Use Easement was an easement appurtenant belonging to Woodland Heights. Thus, the Use Easement passed to Sawyer Heights through the express language of the deed, unless there are reservations or exceptions reducing the estate conveyed.

The Sawyer Heights Deed states that the conveyance is "subject to" the items listed in the "Permitted Exceptions." One of the items listed in the Permitted Exceptions is the Easement Agreement. D&H asserts that the Sawyer Heights Deed thereby "excepted" the Use Easement, meaning that Woodland Heights retained the Use Easement and did not convey it with the Dominant Tract. The court disagreed. By including the Easement Agreement in the Permitted Exceptions, Woodland Heights notified Sawyer Heights that the Dominant Tract was burdened by the Access Easement.

The trial court also determined that the tax foreclosure sale extinguished the Option. Those issues are discussed in Part X.

## PART VIII PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATIONS AND RESTRICTIVE COVENANTS

JBrice Holdings, L.L.C. v. Wilcrest Walk Townhomes Association, Inc., No. 20-0857 (Tex. April 22, 2022). JBrice purchased two townhomes in the Wilcrest Walk subdivision. JBrice then offered the townhomes for lease on a vacation rental website. The record does not contain a copy of any lease agreement, but website listings advertise the townhomes for rent for two- and three-night minimums. The townhomes in Wilcrest Walk are subject to neighborhood deed covenants. The covenants also empower the Wilcrest Walk Townhomes Association, the respondent, to enforce the and covenants otherwise govern community.

One of the Wilcrest Walk covenants governs leasing activity. Leases must be in writing and tenants must comply with the neighborhood covenants. This covenant, however, limits additional restraints on an owner's right to lease. A leasing restriction must be found within the covenants or in the Association's governing documents, otherwise, there is no restriction on leasing. The governing documents provide that all leases must (i) be in writing, and (ii) provide that such leases are specifically subject in all respects to the provisions of the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation and By-laws of the Association, and that any failure by the lessee to comply with the terms and conditions of such documents shall be a default under such leases.

Another covenant limits townhome occupancy to private single family residences for the Owner, his family, guests and tenants, and it forbids commercial uses.

The Association demanded that JBrice stop leasing its townhomes for short-term

rentals. In response, JBrice sued to enforce the covenant granting it the right to lease without restriction. JBrice observed that neither the residential-use clause nor any other covenant limits an owner's right to rent his property for a minimum duration. The Association counterclaimed, alleging breach of the residential-use provision, and it further asserted a nuisance claim.

Meanwhile, the Association adopted rules forbidding townhome rentals that would require an owner to remit state hotel tax, effectively banning rentals of fewer than thirty days. JBrice amended its suit, seeking a declaration that the Association's new rules are unenforceable because they conflict with the Wilcrest Walk covenant limiting restraints on an owner's right to lease.

The trial court granted partial summary judgment to the Association, ruling that JBrice had violated the residential-use restriction. After an evidentiary hearing, the court permanently enjoined JBrice from leasing its townhomes for periods of fewer than seven days.

The court of appeals affirmed on different grounds. It held that Property Code Section 204.010(a)(6) authorized the Association to adopt rules banning short-term rentals. Section 204.010(a)(6) grants owners' associations in Harris County the authority to regulate property uses within their neighborhoods, provided that the regulations do not conflict with the neighborhood's deed covenants. Despite the Wilcrest Walk covenant limiting Association's power to impose restraints on an owner's right to lease, the court of appeals concluded that the Association could impose rules limiting short-term rentals because the governing documents are silent as to the specific duration of any lease.

Restrictive covenants are contracts that

run with the land, and are subject to the general rules of contract construction. A covenant under review may not be enlarged, extended, stretched or changed by construction. Thus, to validly limit an owner's property use, a covenant must plainly prohibit that use. Otherwise, an owner who purchases for value and without notice takes the land free from the restriction. As with contracts, courts should avoid an interpretation of one covenant that nullifies another.

Relying primarily on its prior opinion in *Tarr* v. *Timberwood Park Owners Association*, 556 S.W.3d, 274 (Tex. 2018), the court rejected all of the Association's arguments. It held that the short-term rentals did not violate an existing covenant. It held that the residential-use covenant imposes no minimum on the duration of a lease agreement.

It held that the covenants at hand do not preclude rental income generated by residential occupancy. The townhomes are not to be occupied or used for any purpose other than as a private single-family residence for the Owner, his family, guests and tenants. Thus, the Wilcrest Walk covenants except tenant use from commercial activity by equating tenant use with owner, family, and guest use. When the income derived from a use is in the form of rent, and the nature of that use is residential occupancy, then this residential-use provision does not prohibit it. As JBrice notes, its leasing business does not occupy the premises; its tenants do. Because tenants are included among those permitted to use the townhomes, with no expressed restriction as to the minimum duration of such use, a short-term tenant does not violate the residential-use covenant.

Nor does the required "private" character of the use impose a minimum limit on the duration of a lease. In this context, "private" means "for the use of one particular person or group of people only." In the Wilcrest Walk

covenants, such a group expressly includes "tenants," which deprives "private" of the meaning the Association assigns the term. To conclude that "private" use means "noncommercial" use would render the commercial-use prohibition—and its exception for tenants—superfluous. Even if "private" ordinarily could evoke non-commercial use, the commercial use provision excepts tenant occupancy, and it requires no minimum duration for the exception to apply. In *Tarr*, the court held that commercial- and business-use prohibitions do not, without more, impose a durational limit on leasing. The addition of "private" in the covenant does not do so either.

The court also declined to categorize leases of a particular term as something other than a lease. A lease is contract by which a rightful possessor of real property conveys the right to use and occupy the property in exchange for consideration. The court observed in *Tarr* that a short-term rental is a lease so long as it maintains the characteristics of a lease; namely, the right to use and occupy the property. JBrice contracts with tenants to allow them the right to exclusively occupy the townhomes for the duration specified in the rental agreements; the evidence does not indicate otherwise. The trial court had no basis from which to conclude that JBrice's rental agreements were not leases.

Of the limits on leasing that exist within the Association's covenants, none imposes a minimum lease term. In interpreting covenants, courts do not extrapolate restrictions beyond those to which the owners agreed—particularly here, where the covenants expressly forbid it. Because the Wilcrest Walk covenants do not require owners who choose to rent their townhomes to do so for a particular duration, the trial court erred in imposing a minimum lease term by injunction.

Having concluded that the Wilcrest Walk covenants do not prohibit short-term rentals, the

court next determined whether the Property Code independently authorizes the Association to prohibit them.

Property Code § 204.010(a)(6) permits property associations within Harris County to regulate property uses within a given subdivision, unless the governing documents say the association cannot. The important caveat at the outset of the statute prevents association actions contrary to the owners' agreements found in the deed restrictions. The Supreme Court has upheld the statute's limitation when the deed restrictions "otherwise provided" that the association lacked authority to adopt contrary rules.

Here, the court held that the Association's rules prohibiting short-term rentals conflict with the Wilcrest Walk deed restrictions because the restrictions "otherwise provide" that the Association must not restrain an owner's right to lease a townhome beyond restrictions found in the neighborhood's governing documents. Because the Association's rules conflict with the deed restrictions, the court held that Section 204.010(a)(6) did not grant the Association.

The court noted that Association is not without recourse against conduct of short-term tenants or rental-property owners that unduly interferes with the use and enjoyment of other owners within the community. Should seventy-five percent of the townhome owners agree, the deed restrictions permit the neighborhood to amend the covenants to restrict leasing. And, under the current version of the deed restrictions, the Association may pursue relief from a tenant's nuisance or annoyance.

Sunchase IV Homeowners Association, Inc. v. Atkinson, No. 20-0682 (Tex. April 8, 2022). This case concerns whether a defendant condominium association is entitled to attorney's fees after obtaining a take-nothing

judgment on claims by a plaintiff unit owner. Sunchase IV is a condominium complex in South Padre Island. The property administered and managed by the Homeowners Association, Sunchase, a non-profit corporate entity of which each unit owner is a member. Its Board operates the property subject to rules and regulations contained in its governing documents.

Atkinson owns a unit in the Sunchase IV complex. In July 2008, Hurricane Dolly caused damage to Sunchase IV, including Atkinson's unit. Following a lengthy repair and insurance disbursement process, Atkinson sued Sunchase and its Board for fraud, civil conspiracy, breach of fiduciary duty, breach of contract, negligence, gross negligence, conversion, and trespass. Ultimately, the trial court entered a take-nothing judgment against Atkinson and awarded over \$200,000 in attorneys' fees.

The Court of Appeals affirmed the takenothing judgment, but it held that Sunchase was not entitled to attorneys' fees. It held that Sunchase was not a prevailing party under Property Code § 82.161.

Property Code § 82.161says that the prevailing party in an action to enforce the declaration, bylaws, or rules of a condominium is entitled to reasonable attorney's fees and costs of litigation from the nonprevailing party. Because it provides that a prevailing party "is entitled to" attorney's fees, this is a mandatory fee-shifting provision. The Legislature did not define "prevailing party" in Chapter 82, but the court has previously construed the term in other contexts.

The court of appeals concluded that to qualify as the prevailing party, Sunchase must have shown that it was adversely affected by a violation of the Property Code, the declaration, or the bylaws and that it suffered damages or otherwise obtained affirmative relief from the trial court. This is a correct statement of the two-pronged test for identifying prevailing plaintiffs. But neither the text of Section 82.161 nor cases support applying such a test to defendants.

First, the court of appeals incorrectly applied subsection (a) to Sunchase, holding that it must have been adversely affected by a violation of Chapter 82. But subsection (a) just restricts the class of plaintiffs who may bring a cause of action under the act. In contrast, a defendant seeking fees need only satisfy subsection (b), which requires that it prevail in an action to enforce a condominium's governing documents or rules. It does not require the party seeking fees to be the same party who brought the action.

Second, the court of appeals incorrectly concluded that Sunchase must have suffered damages or obtained affirmative relief to qualify as a prevailing party. But the text of subsection (b), unlike some other fee-shifting statutes, does not contain a requirement that the prevailing party obtain damages or affirmative relief.

Purvis v. Stoney Creek Community Inc., 631 S.W.3d Association, (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2020, no pet.). Purvis alleged that the HOA failed to maintain a Drainage Pipe that collapsed after the Memorial Day flood of 2015, resulting in structural damage to the back of his home, as well as damaging his retaining wall, sidewalk, concrete patio, deck, and balcony. Purvis claimed that the HOA had a duty under the Declaration to maintain the Drainage Pipe. He sued the HOA, asserting claims for breach of contract and negligence.

Purvis asserts that under the Declaration's unambiguous language, the HOA had a duty to maintain the Drainage Pipe as a matter of law because the Drainage Pipe falls under the definition of "Common Properties" in the Declaration. "Common Properties" means "all those areas of land within the Properties as shown on the Subdivision Plat, except the Lots and the streets not designated as Private Streets or Private Drives, together with such other property as the Association may, at any time, acquire by purchase or otherwise" Declaration required the HOA, as a common expense, to perpetually care for, maintain and keep the Common Properties in good repair, including utility facility owned by the HOA. The court held that the evidence proved that the location of the Drainage Pipe showed that it sits outside of the subdivision and does not fall within the definition of Common Properties. Purvis also claimed that the HOA had a duty to maintain the Drainage Pipe because if fell within the definition of Common Facilities, which the HOA was required to maintain. "Common Facilities" were defined to include improvements such as "sidewalks, private streets, common driveways, guest parking spaces, landscaping, force main, and other similar improvements." The court held that under this wording raises a fact issue as to whether the Drainage Pipe is an improvement constructed on one or more lots and as to whether the Drainage Pie falls within the definition of Common Facilities, so that the Association had a duty to maintain the Drainage Pipe under the terms of the Declaration.

#### PART IX ADVERSE POSSESSION, QUIET TITLE, TITLE DISPUTES, PARTITION

Pape Partners, Ltd. v. DRR Family Properties LP, No. 21-0049 (Tex. May 20, 2022). The Papes purchased a tract of land. The purchase included irrigation water rights. The purchase included irrigation water rights recognized by the State of Texas in two Certificates of Adjudication. The Papes attempted to record their purchase of water

rights with TCEQ. The TCEQ notified DRR and other potentially interested landowners that they might own an interest in the water rights. DRR filed a change of ownership form, and the TCEQ eventually concluded that DRR owned a portion of the water rights. The TCEQ changed its records to reflect DRR's ownership.

The Papes moved to reverse the TCEQ's decision, and the motion was overruled by operation of law. The Papes did not pursue an administrative appeal, but brought the present suit seeking a declaration that it owns all of the water rights in the tract. The Papes further asserted claims against DRR for trespass to try title – adverse possession and to quiet title. DRR moved to dismiss the Papes' claims against it for lack of subject matter jurisdiction, asserting that the Papes had failed to exhaust their administrative remedies. The trial court granted DRR's motion.

A divided Court of Appeals affirmed. The majority concluded, with no supporting analysis, that "the regulatory scheme behind surface water permits is pervasive and indicative of the Legislature's intent that jurisdiction over the adjudication of surface water permits is ceded to the TCEQ. It thus agreed with DRR that Pape's only remedy was a suit for judicial review under Chapter 5 of the Water Code, which by then was time-barred.

The Supreme Court began with the basic, constitutional rule that a district court has subject-matter jurisdiction to resolve disputes unless the Legislature divests it of that jurisdiction. District Court jurisdiction consists of exclusive, appellate, and original jurisdiction of all actions, proceedings, and remedies, except in cases where exclusive, appellate, or original jurisdiction may be conferred by this Constitution or other law on some other court, tribunal, or administrative body. Thus, the district court has subject-matter jurisdiction to resolve a claim. And historically, the power to

determine controverted rights to property has been vested in the judicial branch.

By contrast, there is no presumption that administrative agencies are authorized to resolve disputes. Rather, they may exercise only those powers the Legislature, in clear and express statutory language, has conferred upon them. Courts will not imply additional authority to agencies, nor may agencies create for themselves any excess powers. Because of the presumption in favor of jurisdiction and the narrowness administrative of jurisdiction, the burden to demonstrate that rests exclusive iurisdiction with an administrative agency falls on the party resisting the district court's jurisdiction.

Whether an agency has exclusive jurisdiction depends on statutory interpretation. Specifically, courts look for either an express grant of exclusive original jurisdiction to the agency or a pervasive regulatory scheme indicating that the Legislature intended the administrative process to be the exclusive means of remedying the problem presented.

The relevant statutes here are in Chapters 5 and 11 of the Water Code. The court reviewed both chapters and concluded that nothing in that act gives TCEQ authority to decide conflicting claims to water rights acquired with the title to land. Indeed, the administrative process that Pape initiated after purchasing Robinson's farm is provided for not by statute but by two of the commission's administrative rules. All the rules say is that an owner of a water right shall promptly inform the executive director of any transfer of water right or change of the owner's address and then file a form, chain-of-title documents, and a fee with the director. The court noted that TCEQ agrees with this. In TCEQ's amicus brief, it referred to these provisions as an administrative record-keeping function.

The court held that TCEQ lacks jurisdiction to decide conflicting claims of ownership to surface-water rights.

Steely v. DeLoach, No. 21-0065, (Tex. April 8, 2022). Stelly had lived on and rented the land in question from the original owners since 1999. In April 2000, Stelly and DeLoach decided to form a joint farming venture. They purchased farming equipment and the 600 acres Stelly lived on from the original owners. They closed on the land transaction in October 2000, with DeLoach securing a loan for the land from Capital Farm Credit. DeLoach's name alone was on the original warranty deed.

The handwritten agreement between Stelly and DeLoach said that Stelly would pay DeLoach the total notes, taxes and fees for the land along with all notes on equipment financing by DeLoach. DeLoach agreed to pay Stelly \$4,500 a month for Stelly to manage farming operations. In exchange, Stelly made payments on the note and allowed DeLoach to use farm equipment owned by Stelly. The agreement concluded by saying that, upon final payment, DeLoach will deed the property to Stelly. "Same with all equipment purchased."

Stelly had fully repaid DeLoach by May 2005. In September of that year, they both signed a deed of two and a half acres to Stelly's parents for their home. However, despite Stelly's performance, DeLoach did not transfer ownership to Stelly. DeLoach stopped paying Stelly and announced that Stelly owned nothing and that he intended to sell the 600 acres.

Stelly sued for breach of the contract for the sale of the land. The trial court rendered judgment holding that Stelly owned the real property and the equipment free and clear.

The Court of Appeals reversed holding (i) that Stelly had pleaded only a breach of contract claim, not a trespass to try title claim, (ii) the

cause of action on the breach of contract claim accrued in 2005, and (iii) therefore, limitations had run on the claim. The Court of Appeals noted that a trespass to try title claim would have been timely.

Based upon the Supreme Court's earlier holding in *Brumley v. McDuff*, 616 S.W.3d 826 (Tex. 2021), it held that Stelly had adequately pleaded a trespass to try title claim and had acquired equitable title upon completing the payments to DeLoach.

A trespass-to-try-title action requires the petition to allege: (1) the parties' real names and residences; (2) a legally sufficient description of the premises; (3) the plaintiff's claimed interest; (4) that plaintiff possesses the premises or is entitled to possession; (5) that the defendant unlawfully entered and dispossessed the plaintiff of the premises and withholds possession; and (6) a prayer for relief. The court Brumley held that these pleading requirements are detailed, but they are not arduous. Stelly satisfied these requirements.

DeLoach does not contest that a trespass-to-try-title action where equitable title vested would be exempt from the four-year limitations period. The jury found that an agreement existed between DeLoach and Stelly, that Stelly had not breached the agreement, and that DeLoach had failed to comply. Under our precedents, this jury determination is sufficient to find that Stelly was vested with an equitable title to the property sufficient to enable him to maintain his action in trespass to try title.

**Benner v. Armstrong**, 622 S.W.3d 562 (Tex.App.—Waco 2021, no pet.). Ruth owned 11.93 acres, consisting of Tracts A, B, and C. Ruth died. Before her death, she lived in her home on Tract C. Wily, one of Ruth's eight children, lived on Tract D. Krystal, Wily's step-daughter, lived close to the 11.93 acres.

In two gift deeds recorded in the real property records of McLennan County on June 17, 2010, the entire 11.93 acres were conveyed to Krystal and Jeffrey. After the gift deeds were executed, Krystal and her then-husband Jeffrey moved a manufactured home onto Tract A.

Benner brought suit on September 21, 2012 to quiet title to the entire 11.93 acres. After a bench trial in December 2018, the trial court set aside the two gift deeds as invalid based upon mistake. However, the trial court further awarded Tract A and B to Krystal based upon adverse possession except for the "Benner Tract" that the trial court awarded to Melissa Benner. As a result, the trial court ultimately awarded the 9.9 acres to Krystal. The trial court found that Tract C and D are to be retained by the owners of record prior to the execution of the gift deeds.

Benner argues that the trial court erred in awarding the 9.9 acres from Tracts A and B to Krystal under each of the adverse possession statutes.

The Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code provides for adverse possession based upon periods of 3, 5, 10, and 25 years. See Civil Practice & Remedies Code. § 16.024 - 16.028. Adverse possession is an actual and visible appropriation of real property, commenced and continued under a claim of right that is inconsistent with and is hostile to the claim of another person throughout the statutory period. The statute requires that such possession be inconsistent with and hostile to the claims of all others. One seeking to establish title to land by virtue of the statute of limitations has the burden of proving every fact essential to that claim by a preponderance of the evidence. Inferences are never indulged in the adverse claimant's favor.

The 3-year limitations period statute for adverse possession provides that a person must

bring suit to recover real property held by another in peaceable and adverse possession under title or color of title not later than three years after the day the cause of action accrues. Civil Practice & Remedies Code. § 16.024. Additionally, the statute for the 5-year limitations period for adverse possession provides that a person must bring suit not later than five years after the day the cause of action accrues to recover real property held in peaceable and adverse possession by a person who cultivates, uses, or enjoys the property, pays taxes, and claims under a duly registered deed. Civil Practice & Remedies Code. § 16.025. Here, gift deeds that were the basis of the claim were filed in 2010 and this suit was brought in 2012, so Krystal and Jeffrey did not establish adverse possession under either the 3or 5-year statute.

The 10-year limitations period statute for adverse possession provides that a person must bring suit not later than 10 years after the day the cause of action accrues to recover real property held in peaceable and adverse possession by another who cultivates, uses, or enjoys the property. Civil Practice & Remedies Code. § 16.026. Krystal and Jeffrey did not move their home onto the 11.93 acres until 2010. Prior to that, they testified that they used the property to graze cattle and goats. The adverse claimant who relies upon grazing only as evidence of his adverse use and enjoyment must show as part of his case that the land in dispute was designedly enclosed If the fence existed before the claimant took possession of the land, and the claimant fails to demonstrate the purpose for which it was erected, then the fence is a "casual fence." Repairing or maintaining a casual fence, even for the express purpose of keeping the claimant's animals within the enclosed area, generally does not change a casual fence into a designed enclosure. Here, the court held the evidence does not establish adverse possession under the 10-year limitations period.

Eggemeyer v. Hughes, 621 S.W.3d 883 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, no pet.). Texas has long adhered to the American Rule with respect to awards of attorney's fees, which prohibits the recovery of attorney's fees from an opposing party in legal proceedings unless authorized by statute or contract. Trespass-to-try-title claims are exclusively governed by statute, and that statutory scheme does not generally include a provision for the award of attorney's fees. Accordingly, Texas does not permit attorney's fees for the prevailing party in a trespass-to-try-title suit.

Conversely, the Uniform Declaratory Judgments Act permits a trial court to "award costs and reasonable and necessary attorney's fees as are equitable and just. Civil Practice & Remedies Code § 37.009. Given discrepancy in available remedies, litigants have sometimes cast trespass-to-try-title cases as declaratory judgment claims. The legislature amended the UDJA in 2007 to specifically allow, notwithstanding the Property Code's trespass-to-try-title provisions, that a person could obtain declaratory relief to determine the proper boundary line between adjoining properties, when that is the sole issue concerning title to real property. Civil Practice & Remedies Code § 37.004(c).

Here, Hughes asserted a claim for trespass-to-try-title, he also asserted and prevailed on a claim under the UDJA to define the boundary of the properties. Eggemeyers' argument on attorney's fees was that this case presented a trespass-to-try-title dispute and not a boundary dispute.

A trespass-to-try-title action is a procedure by which competing claims to title or the right to possession of real property may be adjudicated. Yet there has long been some overlap with a boundary determination, because boundary necessarily involves the question of

title, else the parties would gain nothing by the judgment.

The court held that the proper test for determining if the case is one of boundary is as follows: If there would have been no case but for the question of boundary, then the case is necessarily a boundary case even though it might involve questions of title. In applying that test, the court must look to the heart of the controversy.

The court held that the heart of this dispute was a boundary dispute. Hughes traced his title back to the sovereign, but the disputed trial issues all focused on the title and the actions of the predecessors in title after 1914-the date of the boundary agreement between the then-owners. The stated purpose of that agreement was to settle the boundary for all time. And the question for the trial court was then to apply the wording of that agreement against the monuments still in existence today and as evidenced over time.

Moroney v. St. John Missionary Baptist Church, Inc., 636 S.W.3d 698 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2021, pet. pending). In 1935, Dew conveyed two acres to the Church. The deed conveyed surface rights in the property to the Church. It required the land to be used for church purposes and provided that if it was not used for that or was abandoned, title would revert to the grantor. Dew died shortly after the conveyance. Moroney is one of Dew's heirs. It is undisputed that the Church has not breached the condition subsequent.

The Church sued Dew's heirs, including Moroney, to quiet title and for a declaration that the reversionary interest terminated upon Dew's death. The Church claimed that donors and investors were denying financial assistance to the Church because of the possibility that Moroney had a future nonpossessory vested interest in the land. Moroney counterclaimed

for a declaratory judgment that she is the holder of a reversionary interest under the terms of the deed

The trial court concluded that Dew granted a fee simple surface estate subject to a condition subsequent, not a fee simple determinable with possibility of reverter and that any right of entry for breach was solely for the life of Dew and terminated at his death. The trial court also held that, if the foregoing is erroneous and the right of entry was not terminated by Dew's death, the right of entry expired upon the adverse possession limitations statues or the expiration of a reasonable length of time. The trial court awarded over \$80,000 in attorneys' fees to the Church.

Moroney contends that the trial court erred by concluding that Dew's interest was a right of entry rather than a possibility of reverter and that Moroney's interest was invalid because the phrase "and his heirs" was not included in the portion of the deed stating that the property would "revert to the grantor." Within these issues, Moroney also contends that her interest did not lapse due to a statute of limitations, laches, or other waiver. She also disputed the award of attorneys' fees.

The disagreed as to whether Dew's reversionary interest in the property was a "possibility of reverter" or "right of entry"—the latter also known as a "power of termination." The historical distinction between the two types of reversionary interests is that a possibility of reverter is said to transfer possession of the property automatically to the holder of the reversionary interest upon satisfaction of a condition, while a right of entry requires some action on behalf of the holder of the interest to take possession of the property after the condition is broken.

The parties agree that the deed uses language that has been associated with creating

either a possibility of reverter or a right of entry. Language such as "so long as" and "revert" may indicate a possibility of reverter while language such as "subject to the condition" may indicate a right of entry. When there is doubt which type of interest was intended, the doubt must be resolved in favor of a right of entry as it is "in a sense less onerous upon the grantee in that, under such a construction, the estate does not terminate automatically with the occurrence of the stated contingency, but only after re-entry or its equivalent is made by the grantor. Accordingly, the court resolved any doubt in the Church's favor and held that Dew retained a right of entry rather than a possibility of reverter under the deed.

The central issue in this case is whether the deed, by referring to the reversion of the property "to the grantor" rather than "to the grantor and his heirs," had the effect of limiting the term of the condition to Dew's life. The parties agree that a right of entry is a future interest in property that may be devised under Texas law. Moroney contends that because a right of entry is a future interest that may be inherited, and no special words of inheritance are required to convey a fee simple estate, the right of entry would pass to Dew's heirs although the deed did not refer to them specifically.

Although Texas case law on this subject is sparse, a review of authorities shows that, generally, heirs have not needed to be referenced in a deed to enforce the grantor's right of entry. Generally, heirs have always had the right of entry of their ancestors, even in jurisdictions where the right is not devisable or assignable. The court held that the reversionary interest did not terminate at Dew's death.

Moroney contends that neither limitations nor laches apply because the right of entry has never become exercisable, as the property has been used for religious purposes since the deed was executed in 1935. Indeed, no statute of limitations or equitable requirement for the exercise of the right of entry could arise unless the Church breached the condition. Accordingly, the trial court erred by concluding that the right of entry expired based on limitations or the expiration of a reasonable length of time.

Because the court reversed the trial court's declaratory judgment, it also reversed the award of attorney's fees as it is no longer equitable and just. In addition, Moroney contends that the Church may not recover attorney's fees as a matter of law under the Declaratory Judgments Act because its claim is one to quiet title. The court agreed. The Declaratory Judgments Act permits the recovery of attorney's fees to a party "interested under a deed" who seeks to have determined "any question of construction or validity arising under the instrument; however, the Act may not be used to obtain attorney's fees when the plaintiff's claim is to quiet title.

The court held that the Church's action is properly considered one to quiet title, and the quiet title claim was, admittedly, the "basis for the declaratory judgment action." The basis for the declarations sought was the purported invalidity of Moroney's claimed interest in the property. Thus, attorney's fees were not recoverable under the Act as a matter of law.

**Pate v. Ballard**, 634 S.W.3d 957 (Tex.App.—Waco 2021, no pet.). Ballard and Pate are sisters. Their father died, leaving them real and personal property. The real property consists of 3 tracts: a 5.6- acre tract, a 95.2-acre tract, and a 153-acre tract. Pate has been in possession of much of the personal property in dispute, consisting mainly of guns, knives, and some equipment, since 2001. At some point, the sisters attempted to conduct a drawing to divide personal property, but that unsuccessful. Pate filed a lawsuit in 2010 against a third party for damages when an adjacent landowner cut down some trees and fences on one of the tracts of property owned by Ballard and Pate. Ballard did not join in the lawsuit. Pate received a \$30,000 settlement from that lawsuit.

In 2018, Ballard filed suit against Pate seeking a partition of the real and personal property and also to partition the settlement proceeds that Pate received in the 2010 lawsuit concerning the real property. Pate answered asserting the affirmative defense of statute of limitations. Pate contends that Ballard was required to bring her claim for conversion of personal property within two years of demand and refusal. Pate asserts that she and Ballard conducted a drawing for the personal property in 2001, but Ballard disputes that a drawing 2001. occurred in Pate argues notwithstanding the disagreement over the 2001 drawing, Ballard demanded return of the personal property in 2007, 2014, and 2015, and on each occasion, Pate refused to return the property. Pate maintains that at the latest the limitation period began to run in 2015, and Ballard did not bring suit until February 2018, more than two years after the 2015 refusal.

Ballard's petition asks the trial court to partition the real and personal property. A joint owner or claimant of real property or an interest in real property or a joint owner of personal property may compel a partition of the interest or the property among the joint owners or claimants under the Property Code and the Texas Rules of Civil Procedure. Ballard continuously referred to the suit as one for partition. Although Pate seeks to characterize it as a suit for conversion, the court found that the suit was for partition. There is no statute of limitations on partition of personal property are not barred by the statute of limitations.

Pate also argues that limitations bars the recovery of the settlement proceeds. There is no

dispute that Ballard and Pate were joint owners of the real property at the time of the 2010 lawsuit. In her petition, Ballard sought to partition the proceeds from the 2010 lawsuit and asked the trial court to consider ordering her a greater portion of the property or proceeds in determining the just and equitable division of the property. Because Ballard seeks to partition the proceeds from the 2010 lawsuit, her claims are not barred by limitations.

Chief Justice Gray's dissent begins with this: "There are 242 ways to accurately make change for a dollar. There are more ways than that to make an error in making change for a dollar. It is because the unit of measures are well-defined that you can attain accuracy in making change and determining if there is an error. The law is different. To be able to review what the trial court did and thus determine if the trial court made an error, it is important to know what the trial court did. To do this, and to facilitate our review of what the trial court did. the rules of appellate procedure require the trial court to make findings of fact and conclusions of law in support of the trial court's judgment. After all, there may be 242 ways to get to the right judgment; but because the unit of measure is not as well-defined as a dollar, there are a lot more ways for an error to have been made that adversely affects an appellant's ability to obtain a meaningful review. Without the findings of fact and conclusions of law, the court is left to look at a handful of coins and conclude that it is close enough. The law requires more."

West Gulf Marine, Ltd. v. Texas General Land Office, 636 S.W.3d 268 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2021, no pet.). The general rule is that a riparian or littoral owner acquires or loses title to the land gradually or imperceptibly added to or taken from his shoreline. The law governing ownership of submerged lands in Texas has a long history. Title to land covered by the bays, inlets, and arms of the Gulf of Mexico within tidewater

limits rests in the State, and those lands constitute public property that is held in trust for the use and benefit of the people. Only the Legislature can grant to private parties the title to submerged lands that are part of the public trust, and it must expressly provide for such a grant in plain and positive language.

A suit to try the State's title is barred by sovereign immunity. However, a suit against a state official for acting outside his authority is not barred by sovereign immunity. If a government official acting in his official capacity possesses property without authority, then possession is not legally that of the sovereign. Under such circumstances, a defendant official's claim that title or possession is on behalf of the State will not bar the suit.

A suit to recover possession of property unlawfully claimed by a state official is essentially a suit to compel a state official to act within the officer's statutory or constitutional authority, and the remedy of compelling return of land illegally held is prospective in nature. However, if the evidence establishes superior title and right of possession in the sovereign, then the officials are rightfully in possession of the sovereign's land as agents of the sovereign and their plea to the jurisdiction based on sovereign immunity should be sustained.

Here, West Gulf's suit for inverse condemnation and trespass to try title is a suit over ownership of the submerged lands, which West Gulf alleges is unlawfully claimed by GLO and its Commissioner. Thus, if the State owns the submerged lands, sovereign immunity bars West Gulf's suit against appellees as to the submerged lands.

The court reviewed the extensive history of these submerged lands and determined that West Gulf did not own the submerged lands, that the GLO did not act ultra vires, and that sovereign immunity deprived the court of

jurisdiction.

# PART X CONDEMNATION

City of Baytown v. Schrock, No. 20-0309 (Tex. May 13, 2022). Schrock owned a lot in Baytown with a mobile home on it. He leased the mobile home for rental income from Tenants. Until 2011, the City required landlords to either guarantee payment for utility bills or to file a declaration with the City stating that the landlord would not guarantee its tenant's utility payments. The City also had an ordinance prohibiting the connection of new utility service at properties encumbered by outstanding utility bills.

Although Schrock had rented out the property, he did not file a rental declaration with the City until 2009, after the City had assessed Schrock \$1,999.67 in past unpaid utility bills. Schrock contested the assessment, and after a hearing, the City reduced the amount he owed to \$1,157.39. The City placed a lien in that amount against the property.

In 2010, the City refused to connect utilities to the property when one of Schrock's tenants requested it, which caused the tenant to cancel the lease. The City's refusal to connect service violated Texas Local Government Code section 552.0025. Section 552.0025 prohibits municipalities from conditioning utility service connections on payment of outstanding utility bills incurred by other customers residing at the same address.

Later that year, Schrock attempted to tender payment, but the City refused to accept his check. Schrock returned to the City offices to make payment in cash but ultimately refused to pay. In the years that followed, Schrock neither paid the assessment nor attempted to sell or lease the property. It fell into disrepair and was vandalized.

In 2012, Schrock sued the City for inverse condemnation and other claims, primarily alleging that the City's refusal to reconnect his utility service violated section 552.0025 and caused damage to his property. The City filed a plea to the jurisdiction, claiming that it is immune from Schrock's claims. After a lengthy procedural history in state and federal court, only Schrock's regulatory takings claim remained for trial. During trial, Schrock testified about his attempts to resolve the lien and to the property's deterioration, which he attributed to the City's wrongful refusal to connect utilities to the property. The assistant city manager testified about the City's efforts to collect payment for the outstanding bills. The trial court directed a verdict for the City, concluding that Schrock had failed to adduce evidence of a taking.

The Court of Appeals reversed. The Court of Appeals concluded that fact issues existed as to whether the City had interfered in bad faith with Schrock's investment backed expectations, which, in turn, presented some evidence of a regulatory taking.

A city is immune from suit unless its immunity is waived. Under the Texas and United States Constitutions, waiver occurs when the government refuses to acknowledge its intentional taking of private property for public use. A suit based on this waiver is known as an "inverse condemnation" claim. To establish an inverse condemnation claim, a plaintiff must show that the government intended to or was substantially certain that its actions would take or damage the property for public use; otherwise, the doctrine of governmental immunity bars the claim.

The parties dispute whether a claim of economic harm to property resulting from the improper enforcement of a municipal collection ordinance alleges a regulatory taking. The City

contends that Schrock's evidence fails to show that the City took or damaged his property for public use. The City argues that the enforcement of municipal ordinances that do not themselves regulate property use cannot constitute a regulatory taking, even when such enforcement was improper as a matter of state law. According to the City, the ordinance in this case was not a property use regulation; instead, the ordinance was a means to collect outstanding bills for utility services provided to the property. Further, the City argues, it did not deprive Schrock of the use of his property, even though it indirectly caused the property to be without utility service and temporarily placed a lien against it.

Schrock responds that the City's improper actions caused a loss in his rental income and a diminution in the property's value even if its collection ordinance is not a land-use regulation. He alternatively contends that the City's actions constitute either a physical taking or an exaction, entitling him to compensation.

The right to own, use, and enjoy one's private property is a fundamental right. When the government takes, damages, or destroys private property for public use, it must provide compensation.

A regulatory takings claim is one in which "the plaintiff complains that the government through regulation so burdened his property as to deny him its economic value or unreasonably interfere with its use and enjoyment. The Supreme Court observed in City of Houston v. Carlson, 451 S.W.3d 828, 830 (Tex. 2014) that courts historically have limited regulatory takings claims to those arising directly from land-use restrictions. In that case, the City of Houston ordered several condominium owners to vacate their property because they failed to make mandated repairs. The owners sued, claiming a regulatory taking based Houston's improper application its

regulations. In holding that the owners failed to state a regulatory taking, the court contrasted between an ordinance that directly regulates land use and one that does not—even though it could impair use of the property as a result of its enforcement. The property owners in *Carlson* failed to show a taking because the repair ordinance there did "not implicate any property-use restriction.

Like Houston's ordinance in *Carlson*, the Baytown ordinance in this case did not regulate land use. The ordinance permitted the City to refuse to connect utility service to the property until outstanding utility bills associated with the property were satisfied. The City's provision of utilities to the property was a service; its regulation of that service was not a regulation of the property itself. As with the claims in Carlson, the true nature of Schrock's claim lies in the City's wrongful enforcement of its ordinance, not in an intentional taking or damage of his property for public use. In Carlson, the plaintiffs similarly alleged that Houston wrongfully applied its regulations. The court reiterated there that governments generally are immune from such claims. Schrock's challenge is no different from the challenge in Carlson to the city's alleged misapplication of its building ordinance.

While the court did not foreclose the possibility that enforcement of an ordinance that does not directly regulate land use could amount to a taking, this one does not. A regulation with a condition of use so onerous that its effect is tantamount to a direct appropriation or ouster may impair a property so restrictively, or intrude on property rights so extensively, that it effectively takes the property. However, nearly every civilenforcement action results in a property loss of some kind. Property damage due to civil enforcement of an ordinance unrelated to land use, standing on its own, is not enough to sustain a regulatory takings claim.

City of El Paso v. Ramirez, 633 S.W.3d 246 (Tex.App.—El Paso 2021, pet. pending). The city purchased a pre-existing dump which was "loosely operated" by the county. It converted the dump into a solid waste disposal site. There were no complaints about the landfill from 1983 to 2002. Following two continuous rainfall events in July 2006, the plaintiffs filed an inverse condemnation suit against the city.

At the close of liability evidence, the trial court found the plaintiffs had established all required elements of a taking under the Texas Constitution ruling the evidence sufficiently established the city's continued operation and maintenance of the landfill after 2002—while knowing its history of wash out, runoff and drainage problems—established the city knew that specific property damage was substantially certain to result from such action. The trial court further found the remedial measures taken by the city were inadequate since problems occurred in July 2002, September 2004, and again in July 2006. Along with issuing findings of fact and conclusions of law, the trial court entered an interlocutory judgment on liability for the plaintiffs. The city appealed.

Article 1, Section 17 of the Texas Constitution provides: "No person's property shall be taken, damaged, or destroyed for or applied to public use without adequate compensation being made, unless by the consent of such person...." Constitution article I, § 17. Sovereign immunity does not shield the government from liability for compensation under the takings clause.

Generally, a takings claim consists of three elements: "(1) an intentional act by the government under its lawful authority, (2) resulting in a taking, damaging, or destruction of the plaintiff's property, (3) for public use. To prevail, plaintiffs must prove there was an affirmative act intentionally committed by the

entity that causes identifiable harm, or that the government knows that specific harm is substantially certain to occur to specific property and the taking, damage, or destruction was for public use. This affirmative conduct encompasses the element of causation because, without causation, there can be no takings claim.

The city claimed there was no evidence proving causation. The two elements of proximate cause are cause in fact and foreseeability. For a case involving floodwater effects, the cause in fact prong can be established by evidence that a governmental entity's affirmative act changed the character of the floodwater. And the specific affirmative act alleged must be the cause of such change. Under a but-for causation standard, a plaintiff must offer evidence allowing a fact finder to exclude alternative causes of the alleged injury or condition if such plausible causes exist. The court held that there was sufficient evidence of foreseeability and causation.

The city also claimed there was no evidence to show the city intended to cause runoff onto the plaintiffs' property. The requisite intent to establish a taking exists with proof that a governmental entity knows that a specific act is causing identifiable harm or knows that the harm is substantially certain to result. A governmental entity is substantially certain that its actions will damage property when the damage is necessarily an incident to or a consequential result of the governmental entity's action. A takings claim must be based on some affirmative "act" or "action" of the government and it must be that specific act that causes identifiable harm. Thus, a taking cannot be established by proof of mere negligent conduct by the government. Awareness of the possibility of damage is no evidence of intent. Lastly, the government's knowledge must be determined as of the time it acted and not with the benefit of hindsight.

The affirmative conduct asserted by the plaintiffs as a basis for their complaint was the city's continuous operation of the landfill—that is, the continuous depositing of solid waste and other refuse on the site—even as it grew closer to capacity, thereby causing escalated damage to the plaintiffs' properties following a series of three floods over four years. The court held that there was sufficient evidence the city continued to operate and maintain the landfill knowing with substantial certainty that such activity would damage the plaintiffs' properties.

City of Robinson v. Leuschner, 636 S.W.3d 48 (Tex.App.—Waco 2021, pet, pending). The Leuschners have owned and resided in a home located in Robinson, Texas, since 1987. In January 2000, the City completed the construction of a sewer lift station located near the Leuschners' home as part of a sewer system reroute of the South Pond sewer treatment plant. Once the lift station was brought into service, the Leuschners noticed a foul sewer odor in and around their home. According to the Leuschners, the sewer odor varies but has been continuous since the lift station was put into service. The Leuschners complained to the City early on about the odors and ultimately filed a lawsuit against the City. The City filed a plea to the jurisdiction alleging that the Leuschners had failed to invoke the trial court's jurisdiction on their nuisance, constitutional takings, and tort claims.

A plea to the jurisdiction is a dilatory plea, filed to defeat a cause of action without regard to whether the claims asserted have merit. The purpose of a dilatory plea is not to force the plaintiffs to preview their case on the merits but to establish a reason why the merits of the plaintiffs' claims should never be reached.

A plea to the jurisdiction can challenge whether the plaintiff has alleged facts that affirmatively demonstrate the court's jurisdiction to hear the case, or it can also challenge the existence of jurisdictional facts. A plaintiff in a suit against a governmental unit must affirmatively demonstrate the court's jurisdiction by alleging a valid waiver of immunity. The plaintiff bears the burden of alleging facts that affirmatively demonstrate that the trial court has subject matter jurisdiction over a case. Where a plea to the jurisdiction challenges the existence of jurisdictional facts, the court can consider evidence as necessary to resolve any dispute over those facts. The evidence considered by the court may implicate both the subject matter jurisdiction of the court and the merits of the case.

If the evidence creates a fact question regarding the jurisdictional issue, then the trial court cannot grant the plea to the jurisdiction, and the fact issue will be resolved by the fact finder. However, if the relevant evidence is undisputed or fails to raise a fact question on the jurisdictional issue, the trial court rules on the plea to the jurisdiction as a matter of law.

The Texas Constitution waives governmental immunity with respect to inversecondemnation claims. An inverse condemnation claim is based upon a viable allegation of a taking. A taking is defined as the acquisition, damage, or destruction of property via physical means. A properly pled inversecondemnation claim must allege an intentional government act that resulted uncompensated taking of private property.

The government's mere negligence which eventually contributes to the destruction of property is not a taking; rather, the government must act intentionally. The requirement that the government act intentionally is rooted in the constitutional provision that a compensable taking occurs only if property is damaged or appropriated for or applied to public use. When damage is merely the accidental result of the

government's act, there is no public benefit and the property cannot be said to be taken or damaged for public use. The limitation that the taking be for public use is the factor which distinguishes a negligence action from one under the constitution for destruction.

For purposes of article I, section 17 of the Constitution, a governmental entity acts intentionally if it knows either that a specific act was causing identifiable harm or that the specific property damage was substantially certain to result from" the act. A governmental entity is substantially certain that its actions will damage property only when the damage is necessarily an incident to, or necessarily a consequential result of the entity's action. The government's knowledge must be determined as of the time it acted, not with benefit of hindsight.

The court reviewed the evidence and concluded that the Leuschners failed to raise a fact question on the jurisdictional issue of intent, and concluded, as a matter of law, that they have failed to present evidence that creates a genuine issue of material fact that the City's acts were intentional thereby failing to invoke jurisdiction the trial court's over the constitutional takings Leuschners' Furthermore, because the Leuschners have not asserted any other grounds for waiver of immunity, the Court concluded that the City is immune from the plaintiffs' nuisance and nuisance per se claims

In re State of Texas, 629 S.W.3d 462 (Tex.App.—Austin 2020, pet. dism'd). The State filed a condemnation action against the Taylors, fee owners of the property to be acquired, and against Patterson, who holds an ingress-egress easement across the Taylors' property. Before filing the suit, the Transportation Commission and TXDOT contacted the Taylors to discuss settlement. The State filed suit when it could not reach a

settlement with the Taylors.

Patterson filed a plea in abatement based on the State's failure to make a bona fide offer to acquire the property. Among other things, the State claimed that it was not required to make an offer to Patterson because he held an easement, the Taylors were the property owners and it had made an offer to them, and Texas law does not require a condemning entity to negotiate with all of the interest-holders to a property. The trial court ruled in favor of Patterson and granted the plea in abatement.

Under the Property Code, the first phase of a condemnation proceeding is an administrative proceeding; then, if necessary, a judicial proceeding follows. When a party with eminent-domain authority desires to condemn land for public use but cannot agree on settlement terms with the property owner, the condemning party must file a petition in a proper court in the county in which the land is located. The administrative phase is designed to provide a means to quickly award damages without the delays that occur in court proceedings.

The State contends that it was not required to make an offer to Patterson because he is not the property owner as contemplated by the statute; instead, he is merely an easement holder. The State argues that when the portions of the Property Code detailing the required procedure for making a bona fide offer are read together and in context, the statute provides that the duty of a bona fide offer is owed to the person in whose name the property is listed on the most recent tax roll of any appropriate taxing unit authorized by law to levy property taxes against the property.

In response, Patterson asserts that the State should be required to make him a bona fide offer because the State's taking of the Taylor's parcel also affects his adjacent 19.843-acre property by taking that property's only access to a public road. He argues that the portion of the Taylors' property being taken by the condemnation proceeding is subservient to and encumbered substantially by the dominant easement in favor of Patterson. He further asserts that the proposed taking makes both his tract and the Taylors' tract landlocked, but that he is clearly the most adversely affected party and is therefore entitled to the bona fide offer.

Chapter 21 of the Property Code (the eminent-domain chapter) does not define the term "property owner." The court held that, here, the term "property owner" is used throughout the eminent-domain statute, as well as the terms "the owner of the property" and "landowner." When the provisions that govern the procedure for initiation of condemnation proceedings are read together and in context, it is clear that the statute contemplates that the "property owner" is the fee owner of the real property that the condemnor seeks to acquire.

In addition, the law is well settled that the condemnor is not required to negotiate with every interest holder. The undivided-fee rule states that when real property has been carved into different interests, the property is valued for condemnation purposes as if it were owned by a single party. The rule's purpose is to award full compensation for the land itself, not for the sum of the different parts. Although the interest holders are each entitled to a share of the condemnation award, the award should be paid for the property itself, then apportioned between them. Moreover, if the condemnor is unable to agree with one condemnee after a good-faith effort to do so, then it is not required negotiations with enter into condemnees because such negotiations will not avoid the need for condemnation litigation.

Although Patterson asserts that he is the most adversely affected party to the 'taking and thus entitled to the bona fide offer, the only real

property that the State seeks to acquire belongs to the Taylors. As an interest holder and a party to the condemnation petition, Patterson may participate in the special commissioners' hearing and advocate his position regarding the amount of compensation owed for the easement so that it is incorporated into the total compensation paid for the property. Then if he is dissatisfied with the amount awarded, he may object to the special commissioners' findings and seek a trial de novo.

### PART XI TAXATION

Mitchell v. MAP Resources, Inc., No. 210124 (Tex. May 13, 2022). Elizabeth S. Mitchell owned a mineral interest in property in Reeves County, and she died in 2009. Her heirs, the petitioners, sued to declare void a 1999 default judgment foreclosing a tax lien on Elizabeth's interest, alleging that she was not properly served with notice of the underlying foreclosure suit and thus the judgment violated her constitutional right to procedural due process. The taxing authorities that brought the foreclosure suit served Elizabeth and almost 500 other defendants by posting citation on the courthouse door.

Elizabeth's heirs contend that she should have been served personally because her name and address were available in eight publicly recorded warranty deeds and in the county's tax records. Respondents, the current owners who purchased the property at a tax sale or later acquired an interest in it, reply that those deeds and records cannot be considered in this collateral attack on the foreclosure judgment because they are outside the record of the underlying suit.

The trial court granted summary judgment for the current owners, ordering that the heirs take nothing. A divided court of appeals affirmed, holding the heirs did not conclusively establish a violation of Elizabeth's due process rights and declining to consider t deeds because of the bar on extrinsic evidence he warranty in collateral attacks.

The questions before the Supreme Court were whether information available in relevant public records be considered in a collateral attack on a judgment that alleges constitutional du e process violations and, if those records are considered here, were Elizabeth Mitchell's due process rights violated in the 1999 suit? The court answered both questions "yes."

When public property or tax records include contact information for a defendant that was served by publication, a court hearing a collateral attack on a judgment on due process grounds may consider those records. And because the deed records here featured Elizabeth's mailing address, the court held that serving her by posting did no procedural due process.

Odyssey 2020 Academy, Inc. v. Galveston Central Appraisal District, 624 S.W.3d 535 (Tex. 2021). Odyssey 2020 Academy subleases the property and uses it to operate a public open enrollment charter school. Odyssey contractually agreed to pay the property owners' ad valorem taxes, and it requested that the Galveston Central Appraisal District exempt the property from taxation under Tax Code § 11.11(a) as "property owned by this state." Odyssey relies on Education Code § 12.128(a), which provides that property a charter school purchases or leases with state funds "is considered to be public property for all purposes under state law."

The appraisal district denied the exemption request because Odyssey has only a leasehold interest in the property. The district court and court of appeals agreed, holding that Education Code § 12.128 does not give Odyssey either legal or equitable title to the property.

The Supreme Court agreed. Property encumbered by a lease is taxed to the lessor who owns the underlying fee interest, and not even Odyssey contends that section 12.128 actually strips the private lessors of their fee ownership. The court held that the Constitution does not allow the legislature to recharacterize a property interest that is not, in fact, publicly owned so that it qualifies for an exemption. The Texas Constitution sets detailed limits on the Legislature's authority to create exemptions because they undermine the guarantee that taxation shall be equal and uniform, imposing a greater burden on some taxpayers rather than sharing the burden among all taxpayers equally. The Supreme Court has long enforced these constitutional limits, and the precedents are clear that the Legislature may not treat the public as the owner of a fee estate it does not actually own.

Dallas Central Appraisal District v. International American Education Federation Inc., 618 S.W.3d 375 (Tex.App.— Dallas 2020, no pet.). The Tax Code provides that property owned by the state or a political subdivision of the state is exempt from taxation if the property is used for public purposes. Tax Code § 11.11(a). Thus, in order to qualify for this exemption, IAEF must establish that the Property is (1) owned by the state and (2) used for a public purpose. DCAD does not dispute that the Property is used for the public purpose of operating schools. Instead, the parties dispute whether the Property is owned by the state or a political subdivision of the state.

Texas courts generally have defined "ownership" for taxation purposes in terms of the person or entity holding legal or equitable title. Generally, equitable title has been considered sufficient to establish ownership for property tax purposes. Equitable title for these purposes includes "the present right to compel legal title."

IAEF argues that it has equitable title to the Property because its lease of the property contained a purchase option which gave it the unqualified, unilateral right to assume fee title to the property. The court held that the option gave IAEF equitable title.

Sunnova Ap5 Conduit LLC v. Hunt County Appraisal District, 629 S.W.3d 244 (Tex.App.—Dallas 2019, pet. denied). Sunnova leased and installed a solar system to a residence in Hunt County. It filed for an exemption from HCAD, which HCAD denied.

Section 11.17 of the Tax Code provides: "(a) A person is entitled to an exemption from taxation of the amount of appraised value of his property that arises from the installation or construction of a solar or wind-powered energy device that is primarily for production and distribution of energy for on-site use."

Sunnova, as the owner and lessor of the solar device, argues it is entitled to the Exemption, noting the statute's language (1) does not require the solar device to be used on the owner's real property and (2) does not disqualify for-profit lessors from receiving the exemption. Sunnova asserts it qualifies as a "person" parties' stipulation and the satisfaction of all other demonstrates requirements of the Exemption.

HCAD asserts the exemption does not apply to the actual solar device or related equipment, but instead applies only to the amount of the appraised value of his property that arises from the installation or construction of solar devices. HCAD therefore frames the exemption as applying only to the incremental property value arising from the installation or construction of the solar device.

Although Sunnova agrees the exemption

includes HCAD's asserted application, it asserts the exemption is not limited to instances in which a portion of a homeowner's real property assessment includes the value of a solar device. Sunnova instead contends the exemption also includes any property, not just real property, and suggests the legislature could have provided the exemption to just "owners of real property" rather than including all "persons" if it had intended to so limit the exemption.

The court agreed with HCAD's interpretation, holding that the exemption is intended for the person whose property receives enhancement through installation of the solar device.

The court found support for its position from the Comptroller's construction of the Tax Code. Texas courts have long recognized that an agency's construction of a statute may be taken into consideration by courts when interpreting statutes. Government Code § 311.023 provides that, in construing a statute, a court may consider administrative construction of the statute. And Section 5.05(a) of the Tax Code authorizes the Comptroller to prepare and issue publications related to the appraisal of property and the administration of taxes. In its handbook entitled "Texas Property Exemptions," the Comptroller summarizes § 11.27 as, "[p]ersons who install a solar-orwind-powered energy device to produce energy for onsite use are entitled to exempt the amount of value the device contributes to their property."

Target Corporation v. D&H Properties, LLC, 637 S.W.3d 816 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2021, pet. pending). Target owned an easement over and Option to purchase an adjacent parcel, as described in the discussion of this case in Part VII. The trial court had held that the tax foreclosure of the adjacent parcel extinguished the Option. Target contended that it did not, claiming that it had a protected

property interest in the adjacent parcel.

Before any action that will affect a protected property interest, due process requires notice reasonably calculated, under all circumstances, to apprise interested parties of the pendency of the action and afford them an opportunity to present their objections. Target received no such notice and claimed that the lack of notice meant it was not bound by the sale.

An option agreement, however, does not pass title or convey an interest in property. to purchase property or execute a lease within a certain time period. Because an option holder does not hold a legally protected interest in the property, the due process concerns applicable to lienholders do not arise when an option holder is not notified of a delinquent tax suit. Thus, Target's reliance on cases involving lienholders is misplaced. And Target has not cited any cases holding that due process rights are implicated when the holder of a purchase option in real property does not receive notice of a tax foreclosure suit.

The Court of Appeals held that the purchaser at the foreclosure sale was not subject to the Option. A tax sale deed vests title to the interest owned by the taxpayer, subject to the taxpayer's right of redemption, the terms of a restrictive covenant running with the land recorded before January 1 of the year in which the tax lien arose, a recorded lien that arose under that restrictive covenant that was not extinguished in the judgment foreclosing the tax lien, and each valid easement of record as of the date of the sale that was recorded before January 1 of the year the tax lien arose. Thus, a purchaser at a tax sale takes title to the property interest without encumbrances other than those just detailed. Target failed to show how the Option fit into any of those categories.

Target argued that the Option was a recorded restrictive covenant running with the land. The court held that the Option did run with

the land; however, the court said only recorded "restrictive" covenants survive a tax foreclosure. A "restrictive covenant" is a negative covenant that limits permissible uses of land. In contrast, an affirmative covenant requires the covenantor to do something. A purchase option that runs with the land is an affirmative covenant because it requires the covenantor to do something to invoke the right or rights existing by the option—i.e., convey title to the property on certain conditions.

#### PART XII BROKERS

*NLD*, *Inc.* v. *Huang*, 615 S.W.3d 444 (Tex.App—Houston [1<sup>st</sup> Dist.] 2019, pet. denied). Huang introduced the Nguyen, who was trying to sell a motel, to Bhakta. Nguyen and Bhakta signed a contract for the sale, even though it was Nguyen's company, NLD, that actually owned the motel. The contract provided that Huang's employer, Champion, would receive a commission of 3% of the sales price to be paid at the closing of the sale. The contract misspelled Nguyen's name. The sale was contingent on financing.

The sale did not close on time. The City had filed a suit that Bhakta claimed clouded title, so he declined to go through with the deal. Bhakta did not, however, send a timely notice of termination.

Huang circulated a release form to both Nguyen and Bhakta which provided that the parties, brokers, and title company released each other from all liability. The release was signed by Nguyen, Bhakta, and Huang.

The City's lawsuit settled. NLD sold the motel to a new entity, Ansdil, owned by Bhakta and his brother. Their contract did not provide for a brokerage commission. After the sale, Huang sued Nguyen and NLD for breach of

contract. They answered, claiming that Occupations Code § 1101.806(c) barred any recovery because NLD had not signed anything agreeing to pay a commission. Huang nonsuited Nguyen. The trial court entered summary judgment in favor of Huang, awarding him the amount of commission he would have been entitled to under the original contract.

NLD contended that Huang cannot recover a commission for the sale because he did not have an agreement to represent NLD in the 2015 transaction with Ansdil. NLD maintained that it sold the motel on materially different terms to another buyer without Huang's assistance and Huang had no blanket agreement with NLD to represent it in the sale of the motel. Huang responded that the terms of the original contract signed by Nguyen and Bhakta applied and conferred a commission to Huang arising out of the subsequent sale.

The statute of frauds contained in the Real Estate License Act provides that an agreement to pay a commission may be enforced against the signatory. To establish his claim for a commission, Huang relied on the form contract that was signed by Nguyen and Bhakta, specifically the commission agreement set out in Section 9. In that contract, Nguyen—acting on behalf of the owner of the motel, NLD, as the president and representative of NLD, and acting under NLD's assumed name of W. Airport Inn,2—agreed in writing to pay Huang a commission when the motel sale closed. The contract specifically referred, on multiple pages, to "W. Airport Inn," which is NLD's assumed name. Page 1 of the sales contract, paragraph 1, states, "Seller: Lan [Nguyen]/W. Airport Inn." At the end, the contract is signed by Lan Nguyen under the heading "Seller: Lan [Nguyen]/W. Airport Inn.

NLD argued that the contract was between Bhakta and Nguyen, not itself; but that is incorrect under the plain language of the contract and the law. As president of NLD, the seller and record title owner of the property, and signing on behalf of NLD's assumed name, Nguyen was clearly authorized to sign the sales contract as NLD's agent. Indeed, only an agent of a corporation can sign on its behalf, as a corporation cannot act on its own or represent itself. An undisclosed principal—such as NLD, which was not mentioned in the August 2014 sales contract—may be bound to the contract if an agent—such as Nguyen—was acting with authority and intending to act on behalf of the principal. Here, NLD owned the property that was the subject of the sales contract, not Nguyen. Thus, when Nguyen signed the sales contract, she could only do so on behalf of her principal, NLD.

NLD also argued that the contract was contingent under its terms. A close reading of the contract negates this argument. The contract could have been terminated within thirty days if notice to terminate the contract had been given, but it was not.

argued that the contract was NLD superseded by the Release that applied to the first iteration of the sale terms. That Release, however, provided only generally that for the release of the parties, brokers, and title companies from all liability under the contract (not just for disbursement of earnest money). And it specifically provided only that the Buyer and Seller release each other, any broker, title company, and escrow agent from any and all liability under the aforementioned contract. Champions, through Huang, generally acknowledged only the release of any liability it and Huang might have as brokers. There was no mention of any release by Champions or Huang of their claim for a realtor's commission, and that claim was not released. Rather, the commission agreement, which had not yet matured into a claim against the parties, remained in effect.

Perthuis v. Baylor Miraca Genetics Laboratories, LLC, No. 21-0036 (Tex. May 20, 2022). When a seller agrees to pay sales commissions to a broker (or other agent), the parties are free to condition the obligation to pay commissions however they like. But if their contract says nothing more than commissions will be paid for sales, Texas contract law applies a default rule called the "procuring-cause doctrine." Under that rule, the broker is entitled to a commission when a purchaser was produced through the broker's efforts, ready, able and willing to buy the property upon the contracted terms. In this case, the agreement between the parties was silent about any exceptions to the duty to pay commissions for sales that petitioner procured. The procuring-cause doctrine therefore applies. Because the court of appeals held otherwise, the Supreme Court reversed and remand for further proceedings.

#### PART XIII PARTNERSHIPS

Pike v. Texas EMC Management, LLC, 610 S.W.3d 763 (Tex. 2020) and Cooke v. Karleseng, 615 S.W.3d 911 (Tex. 2021). A partner or other stakeholder in a business organization has constitutional standing to sue for an alleged loss in the value of its interest in the organization.

## PART XIV EXECUTION OF DOCUMENTS

Aerotek, Inc. v. Boyd, 624 S.W.3d 199 (Tex. 2021). The Texas Uniform Electronic Transactions Act states that "[a]n electronic record or electronic signature is attributable to a person [by] showing . . . the efficacy of any security procedure applied to determine the person to which the electronic record or electronic signature was attributable." Business & Commerce Code § 322.009. The issues in this case are how the efficacy of a security

procedure is shown and, once it is, whether the alleged signatory's simple denial that he signed the record is sufficient to prevent attribution of an electronic signature to him.

For a paper document with a handwritten, wet-ink signature, the genuineness of the signature can be proved by direct evidence—for example, testimony by an eyewitness, a witness familiar with the signatory's handwriting, or an expert who has compared the signature against a genuine specimen. But these authentication methods may not be applicable to a purely signature. While electronic handwritten signatures are unique to an individual, signatures electronic sometimes involve nothing more than clicking a box online and recording the information in an electronic database.

Once parties to a transaction have agreed to conduct it by electronic means, the Act provides a standard for attributing electronic signatures to them. Section 322.009(a) provides that an electronic signature is attributable to a person if it was the act of the person. That may be shown in any manner, including a showing of the efficacy of any security procedure applied to determine the person to which the electronic record or electronic signature was attributable. 322.002(13) defines a security Section procedure as any procedure employed for the purpose of verifying that an electronic signature, record, or performance is that of a specific person or for detecting changes or errors in the information in an electronic record. including the use of algorithms or other codes, identifying words or numbers, encryption, or callback or other acknowledgment procedures.

Thus, security procedures may include requiring personal identifying information—such as a social security number or an address—to register for an account; assigning a unique identifier to a user and then tying that identifier to the user's actions; maintaining a

single, secure system for tracking user activities that prevents unauthorized access to electronic records; business rules that require users to complete all steps in a program before moving on or completing it; and timestamps showing when users completed certain actions. These examples are illustrative and not exclusive under Section 322.009(a). The efficacy of the security procedure provides the link between the electronic record stored on a computer or in a database and the person to whom the record is attributed. A record that cannot be created or changed without unique, secret credentials can be attributed to the one person who holds those credentials.

In this case, Aerotek's evidence of the security procedures for its hiring application and its operation is such that reasonable people could not differ in concluding that employees could not have completed their hiring applications without signing the documents. The employees' simple denials are no evidence otherwise. Mere denials do not suffice. Evidence cannot be disregarded when it demonstrates physical facts that cannot be denied, so that 'reasonable people could not differ in their conclusions.

# PART XV ZONING AND LAND USE PLANNING

Draper v. City of Arlington, 629 S.W.3d 777 (Tex.App.—Fort Worth 2021, pet. denied). Given all of its attractions, the City has experienced an uptick in the short-term rental of residential properties. But for some Arlington residents who live near STRs, this influx of transitory residential into tenants neighborhoods has created problems: noise disturbances, wild parties, and excessive street parking, as well as trash overflowing into the streets and tenants' engaging in fistfights and urinating in front yards. According to Arlington resident Kari Garcia, STRs are a "nightmare for

the neighbors."

In response to the increasing use of homes as STRs and their attendant issues, the City engaged in an extensive period of public comment, public input, and work sessions with the legislative body and planning commission to strike a reasonable balance between the interests of residents and of STR owners and operators. The city hired consultants, prepared maps, and sought citizen input. For over two years, the STR issue was discussed at almost 20 Arlington city-council meetings at which citizens on both sides of the issue voiced their opinions. Ultimately, the city council enacted the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance.

The Zoning Ordinance created an STR Zone to allow houses within the zone to be used as STRs. The STR Ordinance in turn prescribes the permitting process and imposes regulations on STR owners and tenants.

The Homeowners in this lawsuit own properties in the City. Two of them live in their homes and have rented bedrooms to short-term occupants. Neither of their homes is in the STR Zone or within a zoning district in which STRs are allowed. Another owns a property in the STR Zone and another property that is not.

The Homeowners sued the City and its mayor seeking declarations that (1) the STR Ordinance violates STR tenants' freedom-ofassembly rights under the Texas Constitution; (2) the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance violate the Homeowners' substantive-due-course-of-law rights under the Texas Constitution; (3) the STR Ordinance violates STR tenants' freedom of movement rights under the Texas Constitution's substantive-due-course-of-law clause; (4) the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance violate the Homeowners' equal-protection rights under the Texas Constitution; and (5) the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance are

ultra vires acts that exceed the City's and the mayor's zoning powers. The Homeowners also sought to enjoin the City from enforcing both ordinances.

The trial court denied the Homeowners' temporary injunction request and the Homeowners appealed.

To obtain a temporary injunction, an applicant must plead and prove (1) a cause of action against the defendant; (2) a probable right to the relief sought; and (3) a probable, imminent, and irreparable injury in the interim. The applicant has the burden of production to offer some evidence on each of these elements, but he is not required to prove that he will ultimately prevail at trial on the merits, only that he is entitled to preservation of the status quo until then. A probable right of recovery is shown by alleging a cause of action and presenting evidence tending to sustain it. To prove probable injury, an applicant must show that he has no adequate remedy at law.

The Homeowners argue that they are likely to prevail on their request for a declaration that as applied to them, the Zoning Ordinance violates their substantive-due-course-of-law rights under Article 1, Section 19 of the Texas Constitution because (1) the Homeowners have a vested right to lease their property and (2) the Zoning Ordinance is not rationally related to a legitimate governmental interest. The Homeowners pleaded that the City's claimed legitimate interest in establishing noise and occupancy regulations simply does not justify the wholesale elimination of the Homeowners' right to rent their homes for less than thirty days (in the case of rentals outside the STR Zone) and that the Zoning Ordinance's blanket prohibition on rentals outside of the STR Zone is not rationally related to the protection of public health, safety, or welfare, and is unduly burdensome when considered in light of the alleged government interests it is designed to address. On appeal, the Homeowners do not argue that the Zoning Ordinance is unduly burdensome, but they maintain that its STR limitations are not rationally related to a legitimate governmental interest. Because whether the Zoning Ordinance rationally relates to a legitimate governmental interest is dispositive of the Homeowners' first issue, the court addressed that question first.

Ordinances presumed to he are constitutional. To overcome this presumption, the Homeowners—in advancing an as-applied challenge under the Texas Constitution's substantive-due-course-of-law requirement must prove either that the statute's purpose could not arguably be rationally related to a legitimate governmental interest" or that when considered as a whole, the statute's actual, realworld effect as applied to the challenging party could not arguably be rationally related to the governmental interest.

Texas due course of law protections in Article I, § 19, for the most part, align with the protections found in the Fourteenth Amendment to the United States Constitution. An ordinance violates due process if it has no foundation in reason and is a mere arbitrary or irrational exercise of power having no substantial relation to the public health, the public morals, the public safety, or the public welfare in its proper sense. To pass constitutional muster, an ordinance must be designed to accomplish an objective within the government's police power and be rationally related to the ordinance's purpose. If it is at least fairly debatable that the ordinance was rationally related to a legitimate government objective, the ordinance must be upheld. Whether an ordinance violates due course of law is a legal question, but "the determination will in most instances require the reviewing court to consider the entire record, including evidence offered by the parties.

The City argues that the Zoning Ordinance is related to the following governmental interests: (1) safeguarding the life, health, safety, welfare, and property of STR occupants, neighborhoods, and the general public and (2) minimizing the adverse impacts resulting from increased transient rental uses in neighborhoods that were planned, approved, and constructed for single-family residences. These purposes are legitimate governmental interests.

The Homeowners assert that the City introduced no evidence demonstrating that STRs cause residential disharmony to a different extent than other properties and that unspecified state laws and local ordinances already prohibit all of the conduct the City cites to justify its ban. Even if the latter is true, the City did present evidence that STRs can disrupt residential neighborhoods and that restricting STRs to the STR Zone and certain zoning districts is rationally related to the City's objectives.

The court held that the Homeowners failed to present evidence tending to prove that the Zoning Ordinance violates their substantive-due-course-of-law rights and thus failed to show that they were likely to prevail on their request for a declaration that the Zoning Ordinance violates their substantive-due-course-of-law rights under Article 1, Section 19 of the Texas Constitution.

The Homeowners also contend that they are likely to prevail on their claims that the STR Ordinance unconstitutionally restricts their tenants' freedoms of assembly and movement because the ordinance unilaterally prohibits assembly on private property at certain times. The City questions the Homeowners' standing bring their assembly-clause claim. presumably because the Homeowners' assembly-clause challenge is based on an alleged violation of their tenants'-not the Homeowners'—assembly rights. The court agreed with the City that the Homeowners lacked standing.

The Homeowners further argue that they are likely to prevail on their claim that as applied to them, the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance violate their equal-protection rights under the Texas Constitution by treating STR renters and landlords differently from those in long-term rental situations without compelling evidence justifying this disparate treatment.

A colorable as-applied equal-protection claim requires that the government treat the claimant differently from other similarly situated landowners without any reasonable basis. Unless the challenged ordinance discriminates against a suspect class, the ordinance generally must only be rationally related to a legitimate state interest to survive an equal-protection challenge. Economic regulations, including zoning decisions, have traditionally been afforded only rational relation scrutiny under the equal protection clause.

Here, the Homeowners assert that the ordinances plainly treat them differently from property owners leasing their properties to tenants for more than 30 days. But the Homeowners offer no argument or authority or point to any facts demonstrating that they are similarly situated to property owners who lease their properties long-term. Even if they had, the Homeowners' equal-protection claim still requires them to show that the Zoning Ordinance and the STR Ordinance are not rationally related to legitimate state interests. noted, the City's stated legitimate governmental interests are (1) safeguarding the life, health, safety, welfare, and property of STR occupants, neighborhoods, and the general public and (2) minimizing the adverse impacts resulting from the increase in transient rental uses in neighborhoods planned, approved, and

constructed for single-family residences. The Homeowners argue that there is no evidence demonstrating a rational basis between these interests and the two ordinances.

Based on the evidence presented at the temporary-injunction hearing, the court held that the Homeowners failed to offer evidence tending to prove that either the Zoning Ordinance or the STR Ordinance violates their equal-protection rights and thus failed to show that they were likely to prevail on their request for declarations that both ordinances violate those rights under Article 1, Section 3 of the Texas Constitution.

# PART XVI CONSTRUCTION ISSUES

James Construction Group, LLC v. Westlake Chemical Corporation, No. 20-0079 (Tex. May 20, 2022). This case arises out of a construction contract dispute between an owner and contractor; the principal issues are: (1) whether the owner was required to strictly (or only substantially) comply with a written-notice condition precedent to recover damages in a termination for default; (2) whether the owner could substantially comply with the written-notice requirement absent a writing; and (3) whether a provision barring recovery of consequential damages merely waived liability for such damages or constituted a covenant not to sue.

Westlake, the owner, replaced James, the contractor, for safety violations following a fatal accident involving a James employee. The contract allowed Westlake to assign work to James and other contractors at Westlake's discretion. Westlake was entitled to intervene and require James to improve its safety at James's cost if James was performing work unsafely. Westlake was also entitled to terminate the contract with James for

convenience or default.

To terminate for default based on safety violations and recover associated costs, Westlake was required to give James three notices in writing: (1) that Westlake had reasonably determined there were serious safety violations; (2) that Westlake was not reasonably satisfied with the pace and quality of James's remediation efforts; and (3) that James was terminated for default. The contract also included an indemnity provision and a waiver of consequential damages.

Westlake sued James for breach of contract to recover the costs of hiring a replacement contractor. James counterclaimed, alleging Westlake breached by improperly terminating James for default and seeking contractually prohibited consequential damages. The jury found that Westlake substantially complied with all three notice conditions, and that James violated the agreement by failing to pay Westlake's costs associated with transferring the work. It also found that James failed to indemnify Westlake in litigation following the worksite fatality and that Westlake's claims for consequential damages also violated the agreement.

The trial court rendered judgment largely on the jury's verdict, awarding both parties damages and attorney's fees. The Court of Appeals affirmed the judgment as to the award of damages and attorney's fees to Westlake and reversed as to the award to James on its counterclaim. The Court of Appeals held that the doctrine of substantial compliance applied to the notice requirements and that the evidence was legally sufficient to support the jury's findings that Westlake substantially complied. It also held that Westlake did not breach the contract by seeking consequential damages because the provision barring such damages was merely a liability waiver, not a covenant not to sue.

The Supreme Court affirmed in part, reversed in part, and remanded to the trial court further proceedings on Westlake's attorney's fees. The Court first held that substantial compliance was the appropriate standard when evaluating compliance with a contractual notice condition. However, the Court explained that without a writing in some form, a party does not comply, substantially or otherwise, with a written-notice condition. The Court concluded that at a minimum, Westlake failed to provide two of the three required written notices. To the extent there were writings from Westlake to James, they failed to provide the requisite notice, and it was undisputed that there was no writing whatsoever giving the final notice terminating James. The Court therefore held Westlake did not substantially comply with the written-notice conditions precedent to termination for default and was not entitled to contract damages under that provision.

The Court further rejected Westlake's argument that another contract provision which had no notice requirement provided an independent ground for the same damages award, holding that such a provision could not be used as an end-run around the more stringent requirements under the contract's termination-for-default section.

However, the Court affirmed as to James's failure to comply with its indemnity obligations. The Court rejected James's argument that Westlake's failure to provide the requisite notices of default constituted a material breach that excused those obligations because the written-notice requirement was a condition precedent to termination for default, not a covenant.

The Court further affirmed the takenothing judgment on James's counterclaim for breach of contract, interpreting the provision to constitute a waiver of liability for consequential damages, not a covenant not to sue. Construing the provision's language as a whole and considering the nature of the waiver—which bars only a type of damages—the Court held that the provision did not subject a party to liability merely for seeking damages that are ultimately classified as consequential rather than direct. Accordingly, while James could not be held liable for Westlake's consequential damages, Westlake did not breach the contract by seeking them.

Chief Justice Hecht, joined by Justice Devine, Justice Busby, and Justice Bland, dissented in part, opining that Westlake substantially complied with the contract's written-notice requirements. The dissent would have held that a writing was not required to substantially comply in light of evidence of actual notice. The dissent also would have held that there were writings supplying notice from Westlake as to the first two requisite notices and that a writing from James supplied the final required notice.

Justice Boyd, joined by Justice Blacklock and Justice Huddle, dissented as to James's Section 26 counterclaim, opining that the provision unambiguously created a covenant not to sue and that the trial court's judgment in James's favor on that claim should be reinstated.

CCC Group, Inc. v. Enduro Composites, Inc., 637 S.W.3d 153 (Tex.App.—Houston [14<sup>th</sup> Dist.] 2021, no pet.). CCC Group was the general contractor for improvements to Mosaic Fertilizer's facility. It hired J.P. Mack as a subcontractor for part of the work and materials. J.P. Mack started using Enduro as a supplier. When J.P. Mack asked for a credit increase, Enduro determined that it didn't meet its standards, so CCC Group, J.P. Mack, and Enduro entered into a Joint Check Agreement. Based on the Joint Check Agreement, Enduro

increased J.P. Mack's credit line.

In the Joint Check Agreement, CCC Group agreed to issue checks made jointly payable to J.P. Mack and Enduro in accordance with monthly progress payments to J.P. Mack under the Subcontract, but only for goods or services supplied to the project by Enduro for which CCC Group has been provided with complete invoices, delivery tickets, and such other documentation as may be reasonably requested by CCC Group.

Both before and after execution of the Joint Check Agreement, Enduro sent invoices to J.P. Mack, but Enduro did not send these invoices to CCC Group. J.P. Mack did not send CCC Group the invoices that Enduro sent J.P. Mack for the siding Enduro supplied. J.P. Mack sent invoices to CCC Group under the Subcontract, but none of these invoices mentioned Enduro or stated an amount attributable to siding. J.P. Mack's invoices to CCC Group instructed CCC Group to make payment to J.P. Mack. CCC Group did not issue any check jointly payable to J.P. Mack and Enduro. J.P. Mack did not make a payment on any of the invoices that Enduro sent J.P. Mack after execution of the Joint Check Agreement.

JCCC Group received its final payment from Mosaic before August 6, 2012. On that date, a representative of CCC Group executed a "Contractor's Affidavit and Final Waiver of Lien," in which the representative stated that CCC Group had been paid in full with respect to its work under its contract with Mosaic Fertilizer, LLC.

After not invoicing CCC Group for four months, in October 2012, J.P. Mack sent an invoice to CCC Group. Enduro filed suit in the trial court asserting various claims, including claims for breach of the Joint Check Agreement and for fraud against CCC Group, and for breach of contract against J.P. Mack. J.P. Mack

filed a cross-claim against CCC Group for breach of the Subcontract. The case was tried to a jury, and the jury found in favor of Enduro.

CCC Group argues that the Joint Check Agreement's requirement that CCC Group be provided with complete invoices and delivery tickets is a condition precedent to any obligation under the agreement that CCC Group issue a joint check. Enduro argues that the provision of complete invoices is at most a covenant, rather than a condition precedent.

A condition precedent is an event that must happen or be performed before a right can accrue to enforce an obligation. To determine whether the provision of complete invoices and delivery tickets is a condition precedent to any obligation on CCC Group to issue joint checks, the court must ascertain the intention of the parties, and that can be done only by looking at the entire Joint Check Agreement. To make performance specifically conditional, a term such as "if," "provided that," "on condition that," or some similar phrase of conditional language normally must be included. If no such language is used, the terms typically will be construed as a covenant to prevent a forfeiture. Though there is no requirement that such phrases be utilized, their absence is probative of the parties' intention that a promise be made, rather than a condition imposed. The use or absence of such phrases is probative but not dispositive. In construing a contract, forfeiture by finding a condition precedent is to be avoided when another reasonable reading of the contract is possible. When the intent of the parties is doubtful or when a condition would impose an absurd or impossible result, the agreement will be interpreted as creating a covenant rather than a condition. Because of their harshness in operation, conditions are not favored in the law.

The court noted that the parties agreed that CCC Group had an obligation to issue checks

made jointly payable to J.P. Mack and Enduro in accordance with monthly progress payments to J.P. Mack under the Subcontract, but the parties agreed that CCC Group had this obligation only for Goods or Services supplied to the Project by Enduro: (i) that J.P. Mack ordered pursuant to the Subcontract; (ii) that comply with the Subcontract documents; (iii) that are incorporated into the project; and (iv) for which CCC Group has been provided with complete invoices, delivery tickets, and such other documentation as may be reasonably requested by CCC Group establishing and evidencing the debt of J.P. Mack to Enduro. The parties did not use "if," "provided that," or "on condition that" in the Joint Check Agreement. Nonetheless, under the only reasonable construction of the "but only for" language, CCC Group had an obligation to issue checks jointly payable to J.P. Mack and Enduro only if (1) Enduro supplied Goods or Services; (2) J.P. Mack ordered the Goods or Services pursuant to the Subcontract; (3) the Goods or Services complied with the Subcontract documents; (4) the Goods or Services were incorporated into the Project; (5) CCC Group had been provided with complete invoices and delivery tickets for the Goods or Services; and (6) CCC Group had been provided with any other documentation as may have been reasonably requested by CCC Group establishing and evidencing the debt of J.P. Mack to Enduro for the Goods or Services.

It would not be reasonable to construe the language "but only for materials, services, labor and/or equipment ... for which [CCC Group] has been provided with complete invoices [and] delivery tickets" as imposing on CCC Group an obligation to issue checks jointly payable to J.P. Mack and Enduro as to Goods or Services for which complete invoices and delivery tickets had not been provided to CCC Group.